Published for SISSA by 🖄 Springer

RECEIVED: July 12, 2023 ACCEPTED: September 29, 2023 PUBLISHED: October 20, 2023

Symmetry group at future null infinity III: Gravitational theory

Wen-Bin Liu and Jiang Long

School of Physics, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Luoyu Road 1037, Wuhan, Hubei 430074, China

E-mail: liuwenbin0036@hust.edu.cn, longjiang@hust.edu.cn

ABSTRACT: We reduce the gravitational theory in an asymptotically flat spacetime to future null infinity. We compute the Poincaré flux operators at future null infinity and construct the supertranslation and superrotation generators. The generators are shown to form a closed symmetry algebra by including a generalized gravitational duality operator. We could regard all the generators as the Hamiltonians with respect to the symmetry transformation in the boundary field theory. Our construction of the generators may relate to the BMS fluxes defined in the literature by adding counterterms to the Bondi mass and angular momentum aspects.

KEYWORDS: AdS-CFT Correspondence, Space-Time Symmetries

ARXIV EPRINT: 2307.01068



Contents

1	Introduction		1
2	Preliminaries		2
	2.1	Boundary spacetime	2
	2.2	Boundary theory	4
	2.3	Leaky fluxes	6
	2.4	Hamiltonians from boundary theory	9
3	Linearized gravity		12
	3.1	Fluxes	12
	3.2	Quantization	16
	3.3	Supertranslation and superrotation generators	18
	3.4	Commutation relations	20
	3.5	Duality operator	22
	3.6	Hamiltonians related to Carrollian diffeomorphisms and duality	
		transformations	24
4	Relation to BMS fluxes in nonlinear Einstein gravity		
	4.1	Backgrounds	26
	4.2	Scalar theory	28
	4.3	Electromagnetic theory	30
	4.4	Gravitational theory	32
	4.5	Further comparisons	33
5	Cor	nclusion and discussion	33
\mathbf{A}	Pro	perties of the vectors $n^\mu, ar n^\mu, Y^\mu_A$	35
в	B Higher rank tensors in Minkowski spacetime		39
	B.1	Properties of the tensor $L^{\mu_1\mu_2\cdots\mu_6}$	39
	B.2	Traces of the tensor $S_{\mu_1\mu_2\cdots\mu_6}$	39
	B.3	Various combinations of $H_{\mu\nu}$ and $H^{(2)}_{\mu\nu}$	40
С	Higher rank tensors on S^2		41
	C.1	Properties of the rank 4 tensor P_{ABCD}	41
	C.2	Properties of the rank 4 tensor Q_{ABCD}	42
	C.3	Properties of the rank 6 tensor P_{ABCDEF}	43
D	Mode expansion		44
	D.1	Antipodal matching condition	45
	D.2	Canonical quantization	48

E Commutators

1 Introduction

Recently, we have proposed a new method to reduce the quantum field theory (QFT) in Minkowski spacetime to its future/past null infinity $(\mathcal{I}^+/\mathcal{I}^-)$ [1, 2]. In this method, we start with a massless bulk QFT whose fundamental fields are collected as F_{bulk} and expand the bulk fields near \mathcal{I}^+ schematically as

$$F_{\text{bulk}} = \frac{F(u,\Omega)}{r} + \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{F^{(k)}(u,\Omega)}{r^k}$$
(1.1)

where (u, r, Ω) are the retarded coordinates of Minkowski spacetime. The field $F(u, \Omega)$ and higher order fields $F^{(2)}(u, \Omega), F^{(3)}(u, \Omega), \cdots$ become boundary fields of \mathcal{I}^+ , and the bulk equation of motion (EOM) imposes constraints among the fields

$$C(F, F^{(k)}) = 0.$$
 (1.2)

The radiative modes of the bulk theory are encoded in the leading fall-off term $F(u, \Omega)$. After reducing the symplectic form to \mathcal{I}^+ , the field $F(u, \Omega)$ and its time derivative $\dot{F}(u, \Omega)$ are conjugate variables and obey non-trivial commutation relations in the quantized theory. It is shown that the energy and momentum fluxes are completely determined by an energy flux density operator $T(u, \Omega)$ which is quadratic in \dot{F}

$$T(u,\Omega) \sim \dot{F}^2. \tag{1.3}$$

The smeared operator constructed from the energy flux density operator

$$\mathcal{T}_f = \int du d\Omega f(u, \Omega) T(u, \Omega) \tag{1.4}$$

could form a higher dimensional Virasoro algebra with a divergent central charge. The central charge is proportional to the number of propagating degrees of freedom of the bulk theory. When the test function $f(u, \Omega)$ is independent of the retarded time, the smeared operator \mathcal{T}_f could be regarded as the generator of supertranslation.

Similarly, the angular momentum and center-of-mass fluxes are determined by a flux density operator $M_A(u, \Omega)$ which is quadratic in F and \dot{F}

$$M_A(u,\Omega) \sim \dot{F} \nabla_A F - F \nabla_A \dot{F}.$$
(1.5)

From the angular momentum flux density, one can define a smeared operator

$$\mathcal{M}_Y = \int du d\Omega Y^A(u,\Omega) M_A(u,\Omega). \tag{1.6}$$

50

When the test vector function $Y^A(u, \Omega)$ is independent of the retarded time, the smeared operator \mathcal{M}_Y could be regarded as the generator of superrotation [3–8].

In the scalar theory [1], the smeared operators \mathcal{T}_f and \mathcal{M}_Y form a closed Lie algebra when $f(u, \Omega)$ is time dependent and $Y^A(\Omega)$ is not. The closed Lie algebra is a direct generalization of the famous Bondi-Metzner-Sachs (BMS) group [9–11] at future null infinity (\mathcal{I}^+) in asymptotically flat spacetime. When the central charge is zero, the closed Lie group could be regarded as a representation of the Carrollian diffeomorphism [12, 13] in the context of Carrollian manifold [14–19]. In the electromagnetic theory [2], one should introduce a new smeared operator which generates the generalized electromagnetic duality (EM duality) transformation to form an enlarged closed algebra. The new operator could be interpreted as a helicity flux density operator.

Our method may provide new insight to flat space holography [20–32] and to constructing more physically interesting Carrollian field theories [33–49]. In this work, we will explore the boundary theory for Einstein gravity. We obtain a tensor field theory by projecting the linearized gravity to \mathcal{I}^+ . The gravitational field has only two independent propagating degrees of freedom which are encoded in the symmetric traceless shear tensor $C_{AB}(u, \Omega)$. We find the energy and angular momentum flux density operators and define the supertranslation and superrotation generators, respectively. In order to make the definition of the superrotation generators sensible, one should generalize the Lie derivative variation to a covariant variation which is compatible with the metric at \mathcal{I}^+ similar to what has been done in the electromagnetic theory. We also need to introduce a duality transformation operator to close the Lie algebra. The algebra turns out to be isomorphic to the one in the electromagnetic theory. The flux operators are shown to be equivalent to the Hamiltonians defined using the symplectic form of the boundary theory. We will also compare our construction of the flux operators with the BMS fluxes in the literature.

The layout of this paper is as follows. In section 2, we will introduce the general framework and explain the terminology used in this paper. In section 3, we introduce the energy and angular momentum flux density operator in the linearized gravity theory. We also quantize the theory at \mathcal{I}^+ and find the supertranslation and superrotation generators. A closed Lie algebra is found by including a duality transformation operator \mathcal{O}_g . We compare the smeared operators with the BMS fluxes in the following section. We will summarize the results and discuss some further open questions in section 5. Technical details are relegated to six appendices.

2 Preliminaries

In this section, we will introduce the general framework to obtain the boundary theory in Minkowski spacetime at future null infinity \mathcal{I}^+ .

2.1 Boundary spacetime

In this work, the Minkowski spacetime $\mathbb{R}^{1,3}$ can be described in Cartesian coordinates $x^{\mu}=(t,x^i)$

$$ds^{2} = -dt^{2} + dx^{i}dx^{i} = \eta_{\mu\nu}dx^{\mu}dx^{\nu}, \qquad (2.1)$$

where $\mu = 0, 1, 2, 3$ denotes the components of spacetime coordinates and i = 1, 2, 3 labels the components of space coordinates. We also use the retarded coordinate system (u, r, θ, ϕ) and write the Minkowski spacetime as

$$ds^{2} = -du^{2} - 2dudr + r^{2}\gamma_{AB}d\theta^{A}d\theta^{B}, \quad A, B = 1, 2.$$
(2.2)

The future null infinity \mathcal{I}^+ is a three dimensional Carrollian manifold

$$\mathcal{I}^+ = \mathbb{R} \times S^2 \tag{2.3}$$

with a degenerate metric

$$ds_{\mathcal{I}^+}^2 \equiv \gamma = \gamma_{AB} d\theta^A d\theta^B. \tag{2.4}$$

The spherical coordinates $\theta^A = (\theta, \phi)$ are used to describe the unit sphere whose metric reads explicitly as

$$\gamma_{AB} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0\\ 0 \sin^2 \theta \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (2.5)

We will also use the notation $\Omega = (\theta, \phi)$ to denote the spherical coordinates in the context. The covariant derivative ∇_A is adapted to the metric γ_{AB} , while the covariant derivative ∇_{μ} is adapted to the Minkowski metric in Cartesian frame. The integral measure on \mathcal{I}^+ is abbreviated as

$$\int du d\Omega \equiv \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} du \int_{S^2} d\Omega, \qquad (2.6)$$

where the integral measure on S^2 is

$$\int d\Omega \equiv \int_{S^2} d\Omega = \int_0^\pi \sin\theta d\theta \int_0^{2\pi} d\phi.$$
(2.7)

Besides the metric (2.4), there is also a distinguished null vector

$$\boldsymbol{\chi} = \partial_u \tag{2.8}$$

which is to generate the retarded time direction.

To obtain the metric of the Carrollian manifold (2.4) from bulk metric, one may choose a cutoff

$$r = R \tag{2.9}$$

such that the induced metric on the hypersurface

$$\mathcal{H}_R = \{ p \in \mathbb{R}^{1,3} | \ p = (u, r, \theta, \phi) \text{ with } r = R \}$$

$$(2.10)$$

is

$$ds^{2} = -du^{2} + R^{2}\gamma_{AB}d\theta^{A}d\theta^{B} = R^{2}\left(-\frac{du^{2}}{R^{2}} + \gamma_{AB}d\theta^{A}d\theta^{B}\right).$$
 (2.11)

The constant r slices \mathcal{H}_r are shown in figure 1. We use a Weyl scaling to remove the conformal factor and take the limit

$$R \to \infty$$
 (2.12)



Figure 1. A series of constant r hypersurfaces \mathcal{H}_r . As $r \to \infty$ while keeping u finite, the slices approach to future null infinity \mathcal{I}^+ . As $r \to \infty$ while keeping v finite, the slices approach to past null infinity \mathcal{I}^- .

while keeping the retarded time u finite such that (2.11) becomes the metric of the Carrollian manifold \mathcal{I}^+ . We define the limit

$$\lim_{t \to \infty, u \text{ finite}}$$
(2.13)

to send the quantities on \mathcal{H}_r to \mathcal{I}^+ . Similarly, taking the limit below

$$\lim_{x \to \infty, v \text{ finite}} = \lim_{x \to \infty, v \text{ finite}} (2.14)$$

sends the quantities on \mathcal{H}_r to \mathcal{I}^- where v is the advanced time v = t + r.

2.2 Boundary theory

Consider a system which is described by a covariant Lagrangian $\mathcal{L}[F]$ in Minkowski spacetime $\mathbb{R}^{1,3}$, with the bulk field written as $F(t, \boldsymbol{x})$. The Lagrangian 4-form is defined as

$$\mathbf{L}[F] = \mathcal{L}[F](d^4x), \tag{2.15}$$

where (d^4x) is the volume form of $\mathbb{R}^{1,3}$. A variation of the bulk field F leads to

$$\delta \mathbf{L}[F] = \frac{\delta \mathbf{L}}{\delta F} \delta F - d\Theta(F; \delta F).$$
(2.16)

The first term on the right hand side is the equation of motion

$$\frac{\delta \mathbf{L}}{\delta F} = 0, \qquad (2.17)$$

which gives constraints on the bulk field. To solve the equation of motion, one should impose fall-off conditions for the field F near \mathcal{I}^+

$$F(t, \boldsymbol{x}) = \frac{F(u, \Omega)}{r} + \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{F^{(k)}(u, \Omega)}{r^k}.$$
(2.18)

We have used the abbreviation

$$F^{(1)}(u,\Omega) = F(u,\Omega)$$
 (2.19)

in the leading term of the fall-off conditions. The coefficients $F^{(k)}(u, \Omega)$, $k \ge 1$ are called boundary fields corresponding to the bulk field F since they are defined on the boundary manifold \mathcal{I}^+ . By solving the bulk equation of motion asymptotically, one may obtain the solution space which is determined by the relations between the boundary fields $F^{(k)}(u, \Omega)$

$$\mathcal{C}(F^{(k)}) = 0. \tag{2.20}$$

The second term on the right hand side of (2.16) is exterior derivative of the presymplectic potential 3-form $\Theta(F; \delta F)$. We have added a minus sign before this term by using the convention in [50] that the exterior derivative is anticommutative with the field variation, i.e.,

$$d\delta = -\delta d. \tag{2.21}$$

The presymplectic form is defined as the variation of the presymplectic potential

$$\boldsymbol{\omega}(\delta F; \delta F) = \delta \boldsymbol{\Theta}(F; \delta F). \tag{2.22}$$

The presymplectic form could be regarded as a 3-form in the spacetime and a 2-form in the phase space. The symplectic form of the theory is obtained by integrating the presymplectic form on a three dimensional hypersurface \mathcal{H}

$$\mathbf{\Omega}^{\mathcal{H}}(\delta F; \delta F) = \int_{\mathcal{H}} \boldsymbol{\omega}(\delta F; \delta F) = \int_{\mathcal{H}} (d^3 x)_{\mu} \, \boldsymbol{\omega}^{\mu}(\delta F; \delta F).$$
(2.23)

To find the symplectic form of the boundary theory at \mathcal{I}^+ , we use the fall-off condition (2.18) and choose a series of hypersurfaces \mathcal{H}_r . By taking the limit $r \to \infty$ while keeping the retarded time u finite, we find the symplectic form for the boundary theory

$$\mathbf{\Omega}(\delta F; \delta F) = \lim_{+} \mathbf{\Omega}^{\mathcal{H}_{r}}(\delta F; \delta F).$$
(2.24)

The solution space together with the symplectic form (2.24) defines the classical theory on the Carrollian manifold \mathcal{I}^+ . Interestingly, for the massless scalar theory and the electromagnetic theory, the symplectic form for the corresponding boundary theory can be written as

$$\mathbf{\Omega}(\delta F; \delta F) = \int du d\Omega \delta F \wedge \delta \dot{F}.$$
(2.25)

To quantize the boundary theory, one may define the Poisson brackets using the symplectic form and transform them into commutators. In order to get fundamental commutators, one can also use the mode expansion of the quantized field F in the bulk and project it into the boundary in a suitable way. These two methods lead to the same commutators

$$[F_I(u,\Omega), F_J(u',\Omega')] = \frac{i}{2} P_{IJ} \alpha (u-u') \delta(\Omega - \Omega'), \qquad (2.26)$$

$$[F_I(u,\Omega), \dot{F}_J(u',\Omega')] = \frac{i}{2} P_{IJ} \delta(u-u') \delta(\Omega - \Omega'), \qquad (2.27)$$

$$[\dot{F}_I(u,\Omega), \dot{F}_J(u',\Omega')] = \frac{i}{2} P_{IJ} \delta'(u-u') \delta(\Omega - \Omega')$$
(2.28)

at \mathcal{I}^+ which have been checked in the scalar and vector theory. The function $\alpha(u-u')$ is defined through

$$\alpha(u - u') = \frac{1}{2} [\theta(u' - u) - \theta(u - u')]$$
(2.29)

with $\theta(x)$ being the Heaviside step function, and the Dirac function on the sphere can be read out explicitly as

$$\delta(\Omega - \Omega') = \frac{1}{\sin \theta} \delta(\theta - \theta') \delta(\phi - \phi').$$
(2.30)

We add a subscript in the field F to represent its possible tensor structure. The tensor P_{IJ} is symmetric under the exchange of I and J

$$P_{IJ} = P_{JI}.\tag{2.31}$$

It turns out to be 1 for the scalar field and γ_{AB} for the vector field.

2.3 Leaky fluxes

For any massless field theory, there could be bulk particles radiated to \mathcal{I}^+ . Correspondingly, the Poincaré charges are sent to the boundary. These are called the leaky fluxes from bulk to boundary. The Poincaré current can be written concisely as

$$J^{\mu} = T^{\mu\nu} \xi_{\nu} \tag{2.32}$$

where $T^{\mu\nu}$ is the stress tensor of the bulk theory and ξ^{μ} is a Killing vector of Minkowski spacetime

$$\partial_{\mu}\xi_{\nu} + \partial_{\nu}\xi_{\mu} = 0. \tag{2.33}$$

There are ten independent Killing vectors solving the Killing equation. For any global spacetime translation, the Killing vector may be written as a superposition

$$\boldsymbol{\xi}_c = \xi_c^{\rho} \partial_{\rho}, \qquad \xi_c^{\rho} = c^{\rho} \tag{2.34}$$

where c^{ρ} is any constant vector. Similarly, the Killing vector for any Lorentz rotation may be written as

$$\boldsymbol{\xi}_{\omega} = \xi^{\rho}_{\omega} \partial_{\rho}, \qquad \xi^{\rho}_{\omega} = \omega^{\mu\nu} (x_{\mu} \delta^{\rho}_{\nu} - x_{\nu} \delta^{\rho}_{\mu}), \qquad (2.35)$$

where $\omega^{\mu\nu}$ is any constant antisymmetric tensor. The flux across a hypersurface \mathcal{H} is defined as

$$Q^{\mathcal{H}} = \int_{\mathcal{H}} (d^3 x)_{\mu} J^{\mu}, \qquad (2.36)$$

where J^{μ} is any conserved current satisfying $\partial_{\mu}J^{\mu} = 0$. To obtain the Poincaré fluxes which are leaked to \mathcal{I}^+ , we set $J^{\mu} = T^{\mu\nu}\xi_{\nu}$ and choose a series of slices \mathcal{H}_r to get

$$Q_{\xi}^{\mathcal{H}_{r}} = \int_{\mathcal{H}_{r}} (d^{3}x)_{\mu} T^{\mu\nu} \xi_{\nu}.$$
 (2.37)

The normal covector of \mathcal{H}_r is

$$dr$$
 in retarded coordinates = $n_i dx^i$ in Cartesian coordinates, (2.38)

where

$$n^{i} = \frac{x^{i}}{r} = (\sin\theta\cos\phi, \sin\theta\sin\phi, \cos\theta)$$
(2.39)

is the normal vector of S^2 . We may define two null vectors in Cartesian coordinates

$$n^{\mu} = (1, n^{i}), \qquad \bar{n}^{\mu} = (-1, n^{i}).$$
 (2.40)

It is easy to show that

$$n^{2} \equiv \eta_{\mu\nu} n^{\mu} n^{\nu} = 0, \qquad \bar{n}^{2} \equiv \eta_{\mu\nu} \bar{n}^{\mu} \bar{n}^{\nu} = 0, \qquad n \cdot \bar{n} \equiv \eta_{\mu\nu} n^{\mu} \bar{n}^{\nu} = 2.$$
(2.41)

Therefore, the normal vector of \mathcal{H}_r can be written as

$$\frac{1}{2}(n^{\mu}+\bar{n}^{\mu})\partial_{\mu}, \qquad (2.42)$$

and hence the flux (2.37) across \mathcal{H}_r becomes

$$Q_{\xi}^{\mathcal{H}_{r}} = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{H}_{r}} r^{2} du d\Omega (n^{\mu} + \bar{n}^{\mu}) T_{\mu\nu} \xi^{\nu}.$$
 (2.43)

The integration measure on S^2 is defined through

$$d\Omega = \sin\theta d\theta d\phi. \tag{2.44}$$

Taking the limit (2.13), we find the charge radiated to \mathcal{I}^+

$$Q_{\xi} = \lim_{+} \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{H}_{r}} r^{2} du d\Omega (n^{\mu} + \bar{n}^{\mu}) T_{\mu\nu} \xi^{\nu}.$$
 (2.45)

In the following, we will show that the fluxes Q_{ξ} defined above are exactly those in [1, 2].

1. For a massless scalar theory with action

$$S = \int d^4x \left[-\frac{1}{2} \partial_\mu \Phi \partial^\mu \Phi - V(\Phi) \right], \qquad (2.46)$$

the stress tensor takes the form

$$T_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}\Phi\partial_{\nu}\Phi + \eta_{\mu\nu}\mathcal{L}(\Phi).$$
 (2.47)

The scalar field can be expanded asymptotically as

$$\Phi(t, \boldsymbol{x}) = \frac{\Sigma(u, \Omega)}{r} + \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{\Sigma^{(k)}(u, \Omega)}{r^k}.$$
(2.48)

In [1], we have defined two smeared operators

$$\mathcal{T}_f = \int du d\Omega f(u, \Omega) : \dot{\Sigma}^2 :, \qquad (2.49)$$

$$\mathcal{M}_Y = \frac{1}{2} \int du d\Omega Y^A(u, \Omega) (: \dot{\Sigma} \nabla_A \Sigma - \Sigma \nabla_A \dot{\Sigma} :).$$
(2.50)

• When $\boldsymbol{\xi} = \partial_t$, we find

$$Q_{\partial_t} = \lim_{+} \int du d\Omega \ r^2 n^i T_{i0} = -\lim_{+} \int du d\Omega \ r^2 n_i T^{0i}.$$
 (2.51)

This matches with the smeared operator (2.49) with f = -1.

• When $\boldsymbol{\xi} = \partial_i$, we find

$$Q_{\partial_i} = \lim_+ \int du d\Omega \ r^2 n_j T^{ji}, \qquad (2.52)$$

which is consistent with (2.49) when $f = -n^i$.

• When $\boldsymbol{\xi} = x_i \partial_j - x_j \partial_i$, we find

$$Q_{x_i\partial_j - x_j\partial_i} = \lim_+ \int dud\Omega \ r^2 n_k (T^{kj} x^i - T^{ki} x^j).$$
(2.53)

This is exactly the smeared operator (2.50) with $Y^A = Y^A_{ij}$. The tensor Y^A_{ij} , antisymmetric under exchanging i, j, denotes three Killing vectors on S^2 , seeing appendix A for more details.

• When $\boldsymbol{\xi} = t\partial_i + x_i\partial_t$, we find

$$Q_{t\partial_i + x_i\partial_t} = \lim_+ \int du d\Omega \ r^2 n_k (T^{ki}t - T^{k0}x^i).$$
(2.54)

One recovers the smeared operator $\mathcal{T}_f + \mathcal{M}_Y$ with $Y^A = Y_i^A$ and $f = \frac{1}{2}u\nabla_A Y_i^A$, where the tensor Y_i^A denotes three strictly conformal Killing vectors on S^2 , defined in appendix A.

2. For the electromagnetic theory, the fall-off conditions are

$$a_u(t, \boldsymbol{x}) = \frac{A_u(u, \Omega)}{r} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^2}\right), \qquad (2.55)$$

$$a_A(t, \boldsymbol{x}) = A_A(u, \Omega) + \frac{A_A^{(1)}(u, \Omega)}{r} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^2}\right)$$
(2.56)

for the vector potential a_{μ} in the radial gauge $a_r = 0$. One can also reproduce the smeared operators defined in [2] similarly. Note that there is an additional conserved current j^{μ}_{duality} which is related to the electromagnetic duality transformation for free Maxwell theory. Therefore, one may choose the EM duality current in (2.36) and find

$$Q_{\text{duality}} = \lim_{+} \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{H}_r} r^2 du d\Omega (n^{\mu} + \bar{n}^{\mu}) j^{\mu}_{\text{duality}} = \int du d\Omega \dot{A}^C A^B \epsilon_{BC}$$
(2.57)

which may be weighted by a parameter $g(\Omega)$. Thus, after taking normal order, the operator

$$\mathcal{O}_g = \int du d\Omega g(\Omega) : \dot{A}^C A^B : \epsilon_{BC}$$
(2.58)

is exactly the generalized EM duality operator we have found.

2.4 Hamiltonians from boundary theory

In this subsection, we will define the Hamiltonians using the symplectic form of boundary theory defined on the Carrollian manifold \mathcal{I}^+ . One may define an infinitesimal Carrollian diffeomorphism generated by a vector $\boldsymbol{\xi}$ through [1]

$$\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}\boldsymbol{\chi} = \mu\boldsymbol{\chi},\tag{2.59}$$

where $\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}$ is the Lie-derivative along the direction of $\boldsymbol{\xi}$. The general solution of (2.59) is

$$\boldsymbol{\xi} = Y^A(\Omega)\partial_A + f(u,\Omega)\partial_u. \tag{2.60}$$

Note that the vector field $Y^A(\Omega)$ is time independent in Carrollian diffeomorphism. When Y^A is time dependent, it violates the definition (2.59) and breaks the null structure of \mathcal{I}^+ . It has been shown that the Carrollian diffeomorphism is a physical transformation which corresponds to the radiation flux from bulk to boundary [1]. Therefore, we may define a Hamiltonian $H_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}$ [51–53] whose infinitesimal variation is

$$\delta H_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} = i_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} \boldsymbol{\Omega}(\delta F; \delta F) \tag{2.61}$$

where $i_{\pmb{\xi}}$ is the interior product in the phase space. More explicitly, we have

$$i_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} = \delta_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} F \frac{\partial}{\partial \delta F} \quad \Rightarrow \quad i_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} \delta F = \delta_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} F.$$
 (2.62)

Substituting the symplectic form (2.25) into (2.61), we find the variation of the Hamiltonian H_{ξ} corresponding to the vector field ξ

$$\delta H_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} = 2 \int du d\Omega \delta_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} F \delta \dot{F}.$$
(2.63)

We will explore this formula for scalar theory and electromagnetic theory in the following. Scalar theory. For the previous scalar theory, we have $F = \Sigma$. The Carrollian diffeomorphism may be split into two parts

$$\boldsymbol{\xi} = \boldsymbol{\xi}_f + \boldsymbol{\xi}_Y, \tag{2.64}$$

where

$$\boldsymbol{\xi}_f = f(u,\Omega)\partial_u, \quad \boldsymbol{\xi}_Y = Y^A(\Omega)\partial_A \tag{2.65}$$

and the scalar transforms as¹

$$\delta_f \Sigma = f(u, \Omega) \dot{\Sigma}, \tag{2.66}$$

$$\delta_Y \Sigma = \frac{1}{2} u \nabla_A Y^A(\Omega) \dot{\Sigma} + Y^A(\Omega) \nabla_A \Sigma + \frac{1}{2} \nabla_A Y^A(\Omega) \Sigma.$$
 (2.67)

For $\boldsymbol{\xi} = \boldsymbol{\xi}_f$, we find

$$\delta H_f = 2 \int du d\Omega f(u,\Omega) \delta \dot{\Sigma} \dot{\Sigma} = \delta \int du d\Omega f(u,\Omega) \dot{\Sigma}^2.$$
(2.68)

¹As a matter of fact, the transformation law $\delta_{f/Y}\Sigma$ is induced from the bulk BMS transformation. We believe there is an intrinsic way to derive this law at boundary which will be our future interest.

Therefore, there is a natural integrable flux in the boundary theory

$$H_f = \int du d\Omega f(u, \Omega) \dot{\Sigma}^2.$$
(2.69)

This is exactly the smeared operator \mathcal{T}_f . When $\boldsymbol{\xi} = \boldsymbol{\xi}_Y$, we find

$$\delta H_Y = 2 \int du d\Omega \delta \dot{\Sigma} \left(Y^A \nabla_A \Sigma + \frac{1}{2} \nabla_A Y^A \Sigma + \frac{1}{2} u \nabla_A Y^A \dot{\Sigma} \right)$$
$$= \delta \int du d\Omega \dot{\Sigma} \left(Y^A \nabla_A \Sigma + \frac{1}{2} \nabla_A Y^A \Sigma + \frac{1}{2} u \nabla_A Y^A \dot{\Sigma} \right). \tag{2.70}$$

We have used integration by parts at the second step. Therefore, we find the Hamiltonian corresponding to $\boldsymbol{\xi}_Y$

$$H_Y = \int du d\Omega \dot{\Sigma} \left(Y^A \nabla_A \Sigma + \frac{1}{2} \nabla_A Y^A \Sigma + \frac{1}{2} u \nabla_A Y^A \dot{\Sigma} \right)$$

= $\mathcal{M}_Y + \mathcal{T}_{f=\frac{1}{2}u \nabla \cdot Y}.$ (2.71)

Once subtracting the second part, it becomes the smeared operator \mathcal{M}_Y .

Electromagnetic theory. In the electromagnetic theory, we have $F = A_A$ and the fundamental field is A_A whose variation under ξ_f reads

$$\delta_f A_A = f(u, \Omega) \dot{A}_A. \tag{2.72}$$

Now it is straightforward to find

$$\delta H_f = \delta \int du d\Omega f(u, \Omega) \dot{A}_A \dot{A}^A \quad \Rightarrow \quad H_f = \mathcal{T}_f. \tag{2.73}$$

When $\boldsymbol{\xi} = \boldsymbol{\xi}_Y$, as has been shown in [2], we may replace the variation $\delta_Y A_A$ to covariant variation $\delta_Y A_A$

$$\delta_Y A_A = \frac{1}{2} u \nabla_A Y^A \dot{A}_A + Y^C \nabla_C A_A + A_C \nabla_A Y^C - \frac{1}{2} \Theta_{AC}(Y) A^C$$
(2.74)

where the symmetric traceless tensor $\Theta_{AB}(Y)$ is

$$\Theta_{AB}(Y) = \nabla_A Y_B + \nabla_B Y_A - \gamma_{AB} \nabla_C Y^C.$$
(2.75)

In this case, we may modify the equation (2.62) to

$$i_{\xi} = \delta_{\xi} F \frac{\partial}{\partial \delta F} \quad \Rightarrow \quad i_{\xi} \delta F = \delta_{\xi} F.$$
 (2.76)

Now it is straightforward to find

$$\delta H_Y = \delta \left(\int du d\Omega \dot{A}^A \phi_Y A_A \right). \tag{2.77}$$

Therefore, we get the corresponding flux

$$H_Y = \int du d\Omega \dot{A}^A \phi_Y A_A = \mathcal{M}_Y + \mathcal{T}_{f=\frac{1}{2}u\nabla \cdot Y}.$$
(2.78)

There is a new operator corresponding to electromagnetic duality transformation in the free electromagnetic theory [2]. We could not find a vector field in spacetime for this transformation. However, we can find the field variation due to the generalized EM duality transformations with parameter $g(\Omega)$

$$\delta_g A_A = -g(\Omega)\epsilon_{AB} A^B(u,\Omega). \tag{2.79}$$

The infinitesimal variation of the corresponding Hamiltonian reads

$$\delta H_g = -\int du d\Omega g(\Omega) (\delta \dot{A}^A \epsilon_{AB} A^B - \delta A_A \epsilon_{AB} \dot{A}^B)$$

= $\delta \int du d\Omega g(\Omega) \dot{A}^A \epsilon_{BA} A^B.$ (2.80)

Therefore, the Hamiltonian takes form

$$H_g = \int du d\Omega g(\Omega) \dot{A}^A \epsilon_{BA} A^B = \mathcal{O}_g.$$
(2.81)

This duality flux generates the generalized EM duality transformations, i.e.,

$$\delta_g A_A = i[\mathcal{O}_g, A_A]. \tag{2.82}$$

Now we can define our terminology about various transformations which extends the one in the vector theory. For geometric transformations, we have the following four kinds

- Special supertranslation (SST) $\Leftrightarrow \dot{f} = 0,$ (2.83)
- General supertranslation (GST) $\Leftrightarrow \dot{f} \neq 0$, (2.84)
 - Special superrotation (SSR) $\Leftrightarrow \dot{Y}^A = 0,$ (2.85)
 - General superrotation (GSR) $\Leftrightarrow \dot{Y}^A \neq 0.$ (2.86)

Especially, a spacetime translation is a SST when f obeys the equation $2\nabla_A \nabla_B f - \gamma_{AB} \nabla^2 f = 0$ whose solution is $f = a_\mu n^\mu$, with a_μ constants. Similarly, a Lorentz transformation is a SSR when Y satisfies the conformal Killing equation on S^2

$$\Theta_{AB}(Y) = 0, \tag{2.87}$$

where we have used the symmetric traceless tensor $\Theta_{AB}(Y)$ defined in (2.75). The equation (2.87) is solved when Y is a CKV. It is clear that the transformations combining GSTs and SSRs are just Carrollian diffeomorphisms.

Moreover, we have three kinds of duality transformations for electromagnetic theory and the gravitational theory (defined in the next section)

- Duality transformation (DT) $\Leftrightarrow g = \text{const.},$ (2.88)
- Special super-duality transformation (SSDT) $\Leftrightarrow \dot{g} = 0,$ (2.89)
- General super-duality transformation (GSDT) $\Leftrightarrow \dot{g} \neq 0.$ (2.90)

It is worth noting that there are non-local terms when considering the variations of the vector field under GSDTs. This is similar to the case of GSRs. Therefore, we considered the algebra generated by GSTs, SSRs and SSDTs in the vector theory [2]. The same is true for the gravitational theory, as we will show in the next section.

3 Linearized gravity

In Einstein gravity, there is no suitable definition of local stress tensor. Therefore, we will first work in the linearized gravity and regard the gravitational theory as a spin 2 tensor field theory in Minkowski background.

3.1 Fluxes

We may expand the metric around the Minkowski spacetime

$$g_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu} + h_{\mu\nu}.\tag{3.1}$$

Then Einstein-Hilbert action becomes the Pauli-Fierz (PF) action

$$S_{\rm PF} = -\frac{1}{64\pi G} \int d^4x [\partial_\mu h_{\alpha\beta} \partial^\mu h^{\alpha\beta} - \partial_\mu h \partial^\mu h + 2\partial_\mu h^{\mu\nu} \partial_\nu h - 2\partial_\mu h^{\mu\nu} \partial_\rho h^\rho_{\ \nu}]. \tag{3.2}$$

The PF action may be written as

$$S_{\rm PF} = -\frac{1}{64\pi G} \int d^4 x L^{\mu_1 \mu_2 \cdots \mu_6} \partial_{\mu_1} h_{\mu_2 \mu_3} \partial_{\mu_4} h_{\mu_5 \mu_6}, \qquad (3.3)$$

where the tensor $L^{\mu_1\mu_2\cdots\mu_6}$ is

$$L^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\cdots\mu_{6}} = \frac{1}{2} (\eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{4}} \eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{5}} \eta^{\mu_{3}\mu_{6}} + \eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{4}} \eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{6}} \eta^{\mu_{3}\mu_{5}}) - \eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{4}} \eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}} \eta^{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} + \frac{1}{2} (\eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}} \eta^{\mu_{3}\mu_{4}} \eta^{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} + \eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{3}} \eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{4}} \eta^{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} + \eta^{\mu_{4}\mu_{5}} \eta^{\mu_{6}\mu_{1}} \eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}} + \eta^{\mu_{4}\mu_{6}} \eta^{\mu_{5}\mu_{1}} \eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}}) - \frac{1}{2} (\eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}} \eta^{\mu_{3}\mu_{6}} \eta^{\mu_{4}\mu_{5}} + \eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{3}} \eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{6}} \eta^{\mu_{4}\mu_{5}} + \eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}} \eta^{\mu_{3}\mu_{5}} \eta^{\mu_{4}\mu_{6}} + \eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{3}} \eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{5}} \eta^{\mu_{4}\mu_{6}}).$$

$$(3.4)$$

Properties of this tensor can be found in appendix B.1. The action is invariant under the linearized coordinate transformation

$$h_{\mu\nu} \to h_{\mu\nu} + \partial_{\mu}\xi_{\nu} + \partial_{\nu}\xi_{\mu}.$$
 (3.5)

There are various ways to obtain the stress tensor for the linearized theory. We will accommodate the Landau-Lifshitz pseudotensor [54]

$$(-g)T_{\rm LL}^{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \left[\partial_{\lambda} \mathfrak{g}^{\mu\nu} \partial_{\kappa} \mathfrak{g}^{\kappa\lambda} - \partial_{\lambda} \mathfrak{g}^{\mu\lambda} \partial_{\kappa} \mathfrak{g}^{\nu\kappa} + \frac{1}{2} g^{\mu\nu} g_{\lambda\kappa} \partial_{\sigma} \mathfrak{g}^{\lambda\tau} \partial_{\tau} \mathfrak{g}^{\kappa\sigma} - g^{\mu\lambda} g_{\kappa\tau} \partial_{\sigma} \mathfrak{g}^{\mu\tau} \partial_{\lambda} \mathfrak{g}^{\kappa\sigma} - g^{\nu\lambda} g_{\kappa\tau} \partial_{\sigma} \mathfrak{g}^{\mu\tau} \partial_{\lambda} \mathfrak{g}^{\kappa\sigma} + g_{\lambda\kappa} g^{\tau\sigma} \partial_{\tau} \mathfrak{g}^{\mu\lambda} \partial_{\sigma} \mathfrak{g}^{\nu\kappa} + \frac{1}{8} (2g^{\mu\lambda} g^{\nu\sigma} - g^{\mu\nu} g^{\lambda\sigma}) (2g_{\kappa\tau} g_{\zeta\delta} - g_{\tau\zeta} g_{\kappa\delta}) \partial_{\lambda} \mathfrak{g}^{\kappa\delta} \partial_{\sigma} \mathfrak{g}^{\tau\zeta} \right]$$
(3.6)

which is widely used in Post-Newtonian theory of gravitational theory [55]. In this framework, the main variable is the so-called "gothic" inverse metric

$$\mathfrak{g}^{\mu\nu} = \sqrt{-g}g^{\mu\nu}.\tag{3.7}$$

From the metric expansion (3.1) in linearized theory, the "gothic" inverse metric is

$$\mathfrak{g}^{\mu\nu} = \eta^{\mu\nu} - h^{\mu\nu} + \frac{1}{2}\eta^{\mu\nu}h \tag{3.8}$$

up to the quadratic order of $h_{\mu\nu}$. The indices are raised using Minkowski spacetime metric $\eta^{\mu\nu}$ and h is the trace of the tensor $h_{\mu\nu}$

$$h = h_{\mu\nu} \eta^{\mu\nu}. \tag{3.9}$$

Therefore, the stress tensor corresponds to the PF action is

$$T^{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{32\pi G} P^{\mu\nu\mu_1\cdots\mu_6} \partial_{\mu_1} h_{\mu_2\mu_3} \partial_{\mu_4} h_{\mu_5\mu_6}, \qquad (3.10)$$

with the rank 8 tensor $P^{\mu\nu\mu_1\cdots\mu_6}$ defined as

$$P^{\mu\nu\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{6}} = 2\eta^{\mu_{2}\mu}\eta^{\mu_{3}\nu}\eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{5}}\eta^{\mu_{4}\mu_{6}} - 3\eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{4}}\eta^{\mu\mu_{2}}\eta^{\nu\mu_{3}}\eta^{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} - 2\eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{3}}\eta^{\mu_{2}\mu}\eta^{\mu_{4}\mu_{6}}\eta^{\mu_{5}\nu} + 2\eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{4}}\eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{6}}\eta^{\mu\mu_{3}}\eta^{\nu\mu_{5}} + \eta^{\mu\mu_{1}}\eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{4}}\eta^{\nu\mu_{3}}\eta^{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} + \eta^{\nu\mu_{1}}\eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{4}}\eta^{\mu\mu_{3}}\eta^{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} + 2\eta^{\mu_{1}\mu}\eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}}\eta^{\mu_{4}\mu_{5}}\eta^{\mu_{6}\nu} + 2\eta^{\mu_{1}\nu}\eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}}\eta^{\mu_{4}\mu_{5}}\eta^{\mu_{6}\mu} - 2\eta^{\mu_{1}\mu}\eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{5}}\eta^{\mu_{3}\mu_{4}}\eta^{\mu_{6}\nu} - 2\eta^{\mu_{1}\nu}\eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{5}}\eta^{\mu_{3}\mu_{4}}\eta^{\mu_{6}\mu} - 2\eta^{\mu_{1}\mu}\eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}}\eta^{\mu_{4}\nu}\eta^{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} + \eta^{\mu_{1}\mu}\eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{5}}\eta^{\mu_{3}\mu_{6}} \eta^{\mu_{4}\nu} - 2\eta^{\mu\nu}\eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{5}}\eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}}\eta^{\mu_{4}\mu_{6}} + \frac{3}{2}\eta^{\mu\nu}\eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{4}}\eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}}\eta^{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} - \frac{1}{2}\eta^{\mu\nu}\eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{4}}\eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{5}}\eta^{\mu_{3}\mu_{6}} + \eta^{\mu\nu}\eta^{\mu_{1}\mu_{5}}\eta^{\mu_{2}\mu_{4}}\eta^{\mu_{3}\mu_{6}}.$$

$$(3.11)$$

In Cartesian coordinates, the gravitational field $h_{\mu\nu}$ may have the following fall-off behaviour

$$h_{\mu\nu} = \frac{H_{\mu\nu}}{r} + \frac{H_{\mu\nu}^{(2)}}{r^2} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^3}\right), \quad \mu, \nu = 0, 1, 2, 3.$$
(3.12)

Due to the diffeomorphism invariance of Einstein theory, we could choose Bondi gauge in this work. The first few orders of the metric are [3]

$$h_{uu} = \frac{2GM}{r} + \frac{X}{r^2} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^3}\right),\tag{3.13}$$

$$h_{ur} = \frac{\ddot{X}}{r^2} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^3}\right),\tag{3.14}$$

$$h_{uA} = \frac{1}{2} \nabla^B C_{AB} + \frac{1}{r} J_A + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^2}\right), \qquad (3.15)$$

$$h_{AB} = rC_{AB} + Z_{AB} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r}\right) \tag{3.16}$$

where M is the Bondi mass aspect and J_A is related to the angular momentum aspect. In those expansions, we have introduced the fields X, \tilde{X}, Z_{AB} whose explicit forms are not important in this work, though we can write out

$$\widetilde{X} = \frac{C_{AB}C^{AB}}{16}, \qquad Z_{AB} = \frac{1}{4}\gamma_{AB}C_{CD}C^{CD}.$$
(3.17)

The symmetric and traceless tensor C_{AB}

$$C_{AB} = C_{BA}, \qquad \gamma^{AB} C_{AB} = 0 \tag{3.18}$$

is called shear tensor whose time derivative is referred to as news tensor

$$N_{AB} = \dot{C}_{AB} = \frac{d}{du} C_{AB}.$$
(3.19)

All the quantities M, X, C_{AB}, J_A are fields defined at \mathcal{I}^+ . As we will show later, we do not need the explicit form of X and J_A in this work.

To transform the components of the metric in Bondi coordinates to Cartesian coordinates, we use the transformation law of the metric

$$g_{\mu\nu} = \frac{\partial x^{\prime\alpha}}{\partial x^{\mu}} \frac{\partial x^{\prime\beta}}{\partial x^{\nu}} g^{\prime}_{\alpha\beta}, \qquad (3.20)$$

where $\alpha, \beta = u, r, \theta, \phi$ are indices for the retarded frame and $\mu, \nu = 0, 1, 2, 3$ denote the Cartesian coordinates. We may relate the Cartesian coordinates to the retarded coordinates by

$$x^{\mu} = \frac{1}{2}(n^{\mu} - \bar{n}^{\mu})(u+r) + \frac{1}{2}(n^{\mu} + \bar{n}^{\mu})r = \frac{u}{2}(n^{\mu} - \bar{n}^{\mu}) + rn^{\mu}.$$
 (3.21)

The partial derivatives of retarded coordinates are

$$\partial_{\mu}u = -n_{\mu}, \qquad \partial_{\mu}r = \frac{1}{2}(n_{\mu} + \bar{n}_{\mu}), \qquad \partial_{\mu}\theta^{A} = -\frac{1}{r}Y^{A}_{\mu}$$
(3.22)

where

$$Y^{A}_{\mu} = -\nabla^{A} n_{\mu}, \qquad \mu = 0, 1, 2, 3.$$
(3.23)

As mentioned above, Y_i^A is the strictly conformal Killing vector on the unit sphere, and the vector Y_0^A vanishes. We may use the vector n^{μ} and Y_A^{ν} to construct the antisymmetric tensor

$$Y^{A}_{\mu\nu} = Y^{A}_{\mu} n_{\nu} - Y^{A}_{\nu} n_{\mu}.$$
(3.24)

This antisymmetric tensor corresponds to the six conformal Killing vectors on the unit sphere. Some properties of the vectors n^{μ} , \bar{n}^{μ} , Y^{A}_{μ} and the antisymmetric tensor $Y^{A}_{\mu\nu}$ are collected in appendix A. The transformation law (3.20) can be written down explicitly in Bondi gauge

$$g_{\mu\nu} = n_{\mu}n_{\nu}(g_{uu} - g_{ur}) - \frac{1}{2}(n_{\mu}\bar{n}_{\nu} + n_{\nu}\bar{n}_{\mu})g_{ur} + \frac{1}{r}(n_{\mu}Y_{\nu}^{A} + n_{\nu}Y_{\mu}^{A})g_{uA} + \frac{1}{r^{2}}Y_{\mu}^{A}Y_{\nu}^{B}g_{AB}.$$
(3.25)

Now we can find the leading and subleading order of $h_{\mu\nu}$

$$H_{\mu\nu} = 2GMn_{\mu}n_{\nu} + \frac{1}{2}(n_{\mu}Y_{\nu}^{A} + n_{\nu}Y_{\mu}^{A})\nabla^{B}C_{AB} + Y_{\mu}^{A}Y_{\nu}^{B}C_{AB}, \qquad (3.26)$$

$$H^{(2)}_{\mu\nu} = \left(X - \tilde{X}\right) n_{\mu} n_{\nu} - \tilde{X} \eta_{\mu\nu} + (Z_{AB} + \tilde{X}\gamma_{AB}) Y^{A}_{\mu} Y^{B}_{\nu} + (n_{\mu}Y^{A}_{\nu} + n_{\nu}Y^{A}_{\mu}) J_{A}.$$
 (3.27)

Interestingly, $H_{\mu\nu}$ is orthogonal to the null vector n^{μ} and traceless

$$H_{\mu\nu}n^{\nu} = 0, \qquad H_{\mu\nu}\eta^{\mu\nu} = 0.$$
 (3.28)

Some useful properties for these two tensors are collected in appendix B.3. Using the chain rule, we find

$$\partial_{\rho} \equiv \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\rho}} = -n_{\rho}\partial_{u} + \frac{1}{2}(n_{\rho} + \bar{n}_{\rho})\partial_{r} - \frac{1}{r}Y^{A}_{\rho}\partial_{A}, \quad \rho = 0, 1, 2, 3.$$
(3.29)

Then the partial derivative of the field $h_{\nu\rho}$ is

$$\partial_{\mu}h_{\nu\rho} = -\frac{n_{\mu}\dot{H}_{\nu\rho}}{r} - \frac{n_{\mu}\dot{H}_{\nu\rho}^{(2)} + \frac{1}{2}(n_{\mu} + \bar{n}_{\mu})H_{\nu\rho} + Y_{\mu}^{A}\nabla_{A}H_{\nu\rho}}{r^{2}} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-3}).$$
(3.30)

The asymptotic expansion of the stress tensor is

$$T^{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{32\pi G} \left[\frac{t^{\mu\nu}_{(2)}}{r^2} + \frac{t^{\mu\nu}_{(3)}}{r^3} + \cdots \right], \qquad (3.31)$$

where

$$t_{(2)}^{\mu\nu} = P^{\mu\nu\mu_1\cdots\mu_6} n_{\mu_1} n_{\mu_4} \dot{H}_{\mu_2\mu_3} \dot{H}_{\mu_5\mu_6}, \qquad (3.32)$$

$$t_{(3)}^{\mu\nu} = P^{\mu\nu\mu_1\cdots\mu_6} S_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_6}.$$
(3.33)

Here, we have defined a rank 6 tensor

$$S_{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{6}} = n_{\mu_{1}}n_{\mu_{4}}(\dot{H}_{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}}\dot{H}^{(2)}_{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} + \dot{H}_{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}}\dot{H}^{(2)}_{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}}) + \frac{1}{2}n_{\mu_{1}}(n_{\mu_{4}} + \bar{n}_{\mu_{4}})\dot{H}_{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}}H_{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} + \frac{1}{2}n_{\mu_{4}}(n_{\mu_{1}} + \bar{n}_{\mu_{1}})\dot{H}_{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}}H_{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}} + n_{\mu_{1}}Y^{A}_{\mu_{4}}\dot{H}_{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}}\nabla_{A}H_{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} + n_{\mu_{4}}Y^{A}_{\mu_{1}}\dot{H}_{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}}\nabla_{A}H_{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}}.$$

$$(3.34)$$

After lengthy calculation, we find

$$t_{(2)}^{\mu\nu} = n^{\mu}n^{\nu}\dot{C}_{AB}\dot{C}^{AB},$$

$$t_{(3)}^{\mu\nu} = \left(n^{\mu}n^{\nu} + \frac{1}{2}(n_{\mu}\bar{n}_{\nu} + n_{\nu}\bar{n}_{\mu}) + \eta^{\mu\nu}\right)\dot{H}^{\alpha\beta}H_{\alpha\beta} + (n^{\mu}Y_{A}^{\nu} + n^{\nu}Y_{A}^{\mu})\dot{H}^{\alpha\beta}\nabla^{A}H_{\alpha\beta}$$

$$- 2(n^{\mu}Y_{\alpha}^{A}\dot{H}^{\alpha\beta}\nabla_{A}H_{\beta}^{\nu} + n^{\nu}Y_{\alpha}^{A}\dot{H}^{\alpha\beta}\nabla_{A}H_{\beta}^{\mu})$$

$$+ n^{\mu}\bar{n}^{\alpha}(H_{\alpha\beta}\dot{H}^{\beta\nu} - \dot{H}_{\alpha\beta}H^{\beta\nu}) + n^{\nu}\bar{n}^{\alpha}(H_{\alpha\beta}\dot{H}^{\beta\mu} - \dot{H}_{\alpha\beta}H^{\beta\mu}).$$
(3.35)
(3.35)

Now it is time to calculate the fluxes for linearized gravity theory. The energy and momentum charges radiated to \mathcal{I}^+ are

$$Q_{\xi_{c}} = \lim_{+} \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{H}_{r}} r^{2} du d\Omega (n^{\mu} + \bar{n}^{\mu}) T_{\mu\nu} \xi_{c}^{\nu} = -\frac{c_{\mu}}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega \frac{1}{2} (n_{\nu} + \bar{n}_{\nu}) t_{(2)}^{\mu\nu}$$
$$= -\frac{c_{\mu}}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega n^{\mu} \dot{C}_{AB} \dot{C}^{AB}.$$
(3.37)

The angular momentum and center-of-mass charges radiated to \mathcal{I}^+ are

$$Q_{\boldsymbol{\xi}_{\omega}} = \lim_{+} \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{H}_{r}} r^{2} du d\Omega (n^{\mu} + \bar{n}^{\mu}) T_{\mu\nu} \boldsymbol{\xi}_{\omega}^{\nu}$$
$$= -\frac{\omega_{\mu\nu}}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega \frac{u}{2} \nabla_{C} Y^{\mu\nu C} \dot{C}_{AB} \dot{C}^{AB} + \frac{\omega_{\mu\nu}}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega Y^{\mu\nu A} H_{A}(C, \dot{C}) \qquad (3.38)$$

where the co-vector $H_A(C, \dot{C})$ with explicit expression

$$H_A(C, \dot{C}) = \frac{1}{2} (C_{BC} \nabla_A \dot{C}^{BC} - \dot{C}^{BC} \nabla_A C_{BC}) + \nabla_B (\dot{C}^{BC} C_{AC} - C^{BC} \dot{C}_{AC}), \qquad (3.39)$$

is the hard Lorentz operator [56]. We have used the identities in appendix B.3 in the derivation. In addition, we have discarded the total derivative terms

$$Y^{\mu\nu A} \frac{d}{du} \left(C^{BC} \nabla_B C_{AC} - \frac{1}{2} C^{BC} \nabla_A C_{BC} \right)$$
(3.40)

through integration by parts.

We now construct two flux density operators from the fluxes

$$T(u,\Omega) = \frac{1}{32\pi G} \dot{C}_{AB} \dot{C}^{AB}, \qquad (3.41)$$

$$M_A(u,\Omega) = -\frac{1}{32\pi G} H_A(C,\dot{C})$$
(3.42)

similar to the scalar and vector theories. We use the flux density operators $T(u, \Omega)$ and $M_A(u, \Omega)$ to construct the following smeared operators

$$\mathcal{T}_f = \int du d\Omega f(u, \Omega) T(u, \Omega), \qquad (3.43)$$

$$\mathcal{M}_Y = \int du d\Omega Y^A(u,\Omega) M_A(u,\Omega). \tag{3.44}$$

3.2 Quantization

The smeared operators (3.43) and (3.44) are defined on the Carrollian manifold \mathcal{I}^+ . The symplectic form [53, 57] at a hypersurface \mathcal{H} from the bulk theory is

$$\mathbf{\Omega}^{\mathcal{H}}(\delta g; \delta g) = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{H}} (d^3 x)_{\mu} Q^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\lambda\kappa} \delta g_{\nu\rho} \wedge \nabla_{\sigma} \delta g_{\lambda\kappa}$$
(3.45)

with

$$Q^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\lambda\kappa} = g^{\mu\lambda}g^{\nu\kappa}g^{\rho\sigma} - \frac{1}{2}g^{\mu\sigma}g^{\nu\lambda}g^{\rho\kappa} - \frac{1}{2}g^{\mu\nu}g^{\rho\sigma}g^{\lambda\kappa} - \frac{1}{2}g^{\mu\lambda}g^{\nu\rho}g^{\sigma\kappa} + \frac{1}{2}g^{\mu\sigma}g^{\nu\rho}g^{\lambda\kappa}.$$
 (3.46)

For the expansion (3.12) we find the finite symplectic form at \mathcal{I}^+

$$\mathbf{\Omega}(\delta_1 C, \delta_2 C; C) = \lim_{+} \mathbf{\Omega}^{\mathcal{H}_r}(\delta g, \delta g; g) = \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega \ \delta C_{AB} \wedge \delta \dot{C}^{AB}.$$
(3.47)

It follows that the standard commutators are [58–60]

$$[C_{AB}(u,\Omega), C_{CD}(u',\Omega')] = 8\pi Gi P_{ACDB} \alpha (u-u') \delta(\Omega - \Omega'), \qquad (3.48)$$

$$[C_{AB}(u,\Omega), \dot{C}_{CD}(u',\Omega')] = 8\pi Gi P_{ACDB} \delta(u-u') \delta(\Omega-\Omega'), \qquad (3.49)$$

$$[\dot{C}_{AB}(u,\Omega), \dot{C}_{CD}(u',\Omega')] = 8\pi G i P_{ACDB} \delta'(u-u') \delta(\Omega-\Omega')$$
(3.50)

where the rank 4 tensor P_{ABCD} have been defined in the vector theory [2]

$$P_{ABCD} = \gamma_{AB}\gamma_{CD} + \gamma_{AC}\gamma_{BD} - \gamma_{AD}\gamma_{BC}.$$
(3.51)

The time dependent function $\alpha(u - u')$ has also appeared in the scalar and vector theory, and its definition was given previously in (2.29), i.e.

$$\alpha(u - u') = \frac{1}{2} [\theta(u' - u) - \theta(u - u')].$$
(3.52)

In the appendix D.2, we obtain the same commutators (3.48)–(3.50) using mode expansion of the quantized field. In the free vacuum, the corresponding correlators are

$$\langle 0|C_{AB}(u,\Omega)C_{CD}(u',\Omega')|0\rangle = 16\pi G P_{ACDB}\beta(u-u')\delta(\Omega-\Omega'), \qquad (3.53)$$

$$\langle 0|C_{AB}(u,\Omega)\dot{C}_{CD}(u',\Omega')|0\rangle = 16\pi G P_{ACDB} \frac{1}{4\pi(u-u'-i\epsilon)}\delta(\Omega-\Omega'), \qquad (3.54)$$

$$\langle 0|\dot{C}_{AB}(u,\Omega)C_{CD}(u',\Omega')|0\rangle = -16\pi G P_{ACDB} \frac{1}{4\pi(u-u'-i\epsilon)}\delta(\Omega-\Omega'), \qquad (3.55)$$

$$\langle 0|\dot{C}_{AB}(u,\Omega)\dot{C}_{CD}(u',\Omega')|0\rangle = -16\pi G P_{ACDB} \frac{1}{4\pi(u-u'-i\epsilon)^2}\delta(\Omega-\Omega').$$
(3.56)

In order to get quantum operators, we need impose normal order for flux densities (3.41) and (3.42)

$$T(u,\Omega) = \frac{1}{32\pi G} : \dot{C}_{AB} \dot{C}^{AB} :, \qquad (3.57)$$

$$M_A(u,\Omega) = -\frac{1}{32\pi G} : H_A(C,\dot{C}) : .$$
(3.58)

Then we could construct smeared operators with these quantized densities as in (3.43) and (3.44).

Now it is straightforward to find the following commutators

$$[\mathcal{T}_{f}, C_{A'B'}(u', \Omega')] = -if(u', \Omega')\dot{C}_{A'B'}(u', \Omega'),$$
(3.59)

$$[\mathcal{M}_{Y}, C_{A'B'}(u', \Omega')] = -i\Delta_{A'B'}(Y; C; u', \Omega') + \frac{i}{2}\int du\alpha(u - u')\Delta_{A'B'}(\dot{Y}; C; u, \Omega')$$
(3.60)

where

$$\Delta_{EF}(Y;C;u,\Omega) = 2Y^A \nabla^D C^{BC} \rho_{ABCDEF} + \nabla^D Y^A C^{BC} P_{ABCDEF}.$$
(3.61)

The rank 6 tensor P_{ABCDEF} takes the following form

$$P_{ABCDEF} = \frac{1}{4} (\gamma_{AB} P_{CEFD} + \gamma_{AC} P_{BEFD} + \gamma_{AD} P_{BEFC} - \gamma_{AE} P_{FBCD} - \gamma_{AF} P_{EBCD} - \gamma_{BC} P_{AEFD} + \gamma_{EF} P_{ABCD}), \qquad (3.62)$$

and the tensor ρ_{ABCDEF} is constructed from P_{ABCDEF} by

$$\rho_{ABCDEF} = \frac{1}{2} (P_{ABCDEF} + P_{AEFDBC}) = \frac{1}{4} \gamma_{AD} P_{BEFC}. \tag{3.63}$$

3.3 Supertranslation and superrotation generators

To interpret the operators \mathcal{T}_f and \mathcal{M}_Y , we should compute the transformation of the shear tensor induced by supertranslation and superrotation. The result could be found in [3]

$$\delta_{f}C_{AB} = f\dot{C}_{AB} + \gamma_{AB}\nabla^{C}\nabla_{C}f - 2\nabla_{A}\nabla_{B}f,$$

$$\delta_{Y}C_{AB} = \frac{1}{2}u\nabla\cdot Y\dot{C}_{AB} + \frac{1}{2}u\nabla^{C}\nabla_{C}\nabla\cdot Y\gamma_{AB} - u\nabla_{A}\nabla_{B}\nabla\cdot Y + Y^{C}\nabla_{C}C_{AB}$$

$$+ \nabla_{A}Y^{C}C_{BC} + \nabla_{B}Y^{C}C_{AC} - \frac{1}{2}C_{AB}\nabla\cdot Y.$$
(3.65)

Unfortunately, the variation induced by diffeomorphism does not match with the commutators (3.59) and (3.60). The mismatching problem has been noticed in the electromagnetic theory [2], where we have introduced the so-called covariant variation to solve this problem. The covariant variation of any tensor field on \mathcal{I}^+ is denoted as

$$\delta_{f/Y}(\cdots) \tag{3.66}$$

The \cdots in parenthesis is any well defined field on \mathcal{I}^+ . The subscript f (or Y) refers to supertranslation (or superrotation). We use a slash to distinguish it from the original variation induced by Lie derivative. They are called covariant due to the following conditions.

• Linearity. For any scalar fields f and g, any vector fields Y^A and Z^A and any constants c_1, c_2 , we have

$$\delta_{c_1 f + c_2 g}(\cdots) = c_1 \delta_f(\cdots) + c_2 \delta_g(\cdots), \qquad (3.67)$$

$$\delta_{c_1Y+c_2Z}(\cdots) = c_1 \delta_Y(\cdots) + c_2 \delta_Z(\cdots).$$
(3.68)

Also, for any two fields F_1 and F_2 of the same type, the covariant variation preserves the linearity of the tensor fields

$$\delta_{f/Y}(F_1 + F_2) = \delta_{f/Y}F_1 + \delta_{f/Y}F_2. \tag{3.69}$$

• Leibniz rule. For any two fields F_1 and F_2 on \mathcal{I}^+ , their tensor product should obey the Leibniz rule

$$\delta_{f/Y}(F_1F_2) = F_2 \delta_{f/Y} F_1 + F_1 \delta_{f/Y} F_2. \tag{3.70}$$

• Metric compatibility. The covariant variation of the metric should be zero

$$\delta_{f/Y}\gamma_{AB} = 0. \tag{3.71}$$

• For the scalar field Σ , the variation is the variation induced by bulk Lie derivative

$$\delta_{f/Y}\Sigma = \delta_{f/Y}\Sigma. \tag{3.72}$$

In the vector theory, the supertranslation variation induced by Lie derivative agrees with covariant variation, though the same is not true for superrotations. However, in the gravitational theory, even the variation (3.64) is not a covariant variation due to the inhomogeneous terms without shear tensor. Therefore, we subtract the inhomogeneous terms and define the covariant variation of the shear tensor under supertranslation as^2

$$\delta_f C_{AB} = \delta_f C_{AB} - \text{inhomogeneous terms} = f \dot{C}_{AB}. \tag{3.73}$$

Then we find what we need

$$i[\mathcal{T}_f, C_{AB}] = \delta_f C_{AB}, \qquad (3.74)$$

and could identify the operator \mathcal{T}_f with the supertranslation generators. It is worth noting that the inhomogeneous terms in (3.64) vanishes for translations, namely $f = a_{\mu}n^{\mu}$, with a_{μ} constants. The same is true for (3.65) whose inhomogeneous terms vanish for Lorentz transformations, i.e. $Y^A = \omega^{\mu\nu}Y^A_{\mu\nu}$ with $\omega^{\mu\nu}$ constants.

Now we will focus on the superrotation. We not only should subtract the inhomogeneous terms in (3.65), but also need add terms from connections

$$\delta_Y C_{AB} = \delta_Y C_{AB} - \Gamma_A^{\ C}(Y) C_{CB} - \Gamma_B^{\ C}(Y) C_{AC} - \text{inhomogeneous terms.}$$
(3.75)

The connection $\Gamma_{AB}(Y)$ can be chosen as a symmetric tensor which has been found in [2]

$$\Gamma_{AB}(Y) = \frac{1}{2}\Theta_{AB}(Y). \tag{3.76}$$

Therefore, we get

$$\delta_Y C_{AB} = \frac{1}{2} u \nabla_C Y^C \dot{C}_{AB} + Y^C \nabla_C C_{AB} + \nabla_{[C} Y_{A]} C_B^{\ C} + \nabla_{[C} Y_{B]} C_A^{\ C} + \frac{1}{2} C_{AB} \nabla_C Y^C.$$
(3.77)

Now we observe

$$\delta_{f=\frac{1}{2}u\nabla_C Y^C} C_{AB} = \frac{1}{2}u\nabla_C Y^C \dot{C}_{AB}, \qquad (3.78)$$

and notice that (3.61) can be rewritten as

$$\Delta_{AB}(Y;C;u,\Omega) = Y^{C} \nabla_{C} C_{AB} + \nabla_{[C} Y_{A]} C_{B}^{\ C} + \nabla_{[C} Y_{B]} C_{A}^{\ C} + \frac{1}{2} C_{AB} \nabla_{C} Y^{C}.$$
(3.79)

Hence, we find

$$\delta_Y C_{AB} = i[\mathcal{M}_Y, C_{AB}] + i\left[\mathcal{T}_{f=\frac{1}{2}u\nabla_C Y^C}, C_{AB}\right]$$
(3.80)

for $\dot{Y} = 0$. The second term has been identified as the contribution of a general supertranslation, so we will say that \mathcal{M}_Y generates superrotations.

 $^{^{2}}$ As a matter of fact, the inhomogeneous terms correspond to the soft part of the BMS fluxes in the context of full Einstein gravity. We will discuss this issue in section 4 where we compare our fluxes at the linear level with the ones at the full level.

3.4 Commutation relations

Since \mathcal{T}_f and \mathcal{M}_Y are generators of supertranslation and superrotation, we may compute the following commutators³

$$[\mathcal{T}_{f_1}, \mathcal{T}_{f_2}] = C_T(f_1, f_2) + i\mathcal{T}_{f_1 \dot{f}_2 - f_2 \dot{f}_1}, \tag{3.81a}$$

$$[\mathcal{T}_f, \mathcal{M}_Y] = -i\mathcal{T}_{Y^A \nabla_A f} + i\mathcal{M}_{f\dot{Y}} + i\mathcal{O}_{\dot{Y}^A \nabla^B f \epsilon_{BA}} + \frac{i}{4}\mathcal{Q}_{\frac{d}{du}(\dot{Y}^A \nabla_A f)},$$
(3.81b)

$$[\mathcal{T}_f, \mathcal{O}_g] = i\mathcal{O}_{f\dot{g}},\tag{3.81c}$$

$$[\mathcal{M}_Y, \mathcal{M}_Z] = C_M(Y, Z) + i\mathcal{M}_{[Y,Z]} + 2i\mathcal{O}_{o(Y,Z)} + N_M(\dot{Y}, \dot{Z}), \qquad (3.81d)$$

$$[\mathcal{M}_Y, \mathcal{O}_g] = C_{MO}(Y, g) + i\mathcal{O}_{Y^A \nabla_A g} + N_{MO}(\dot{Y}, \dot{g}), \qquad (3.81e)$$

$$[\mathcal{O}_{g_1}, \mathcal{O}_{g_2}] = C_O(g_1, g_2) + N_O(\dot{g}_1, \dot{g}_2).$$
(3.81f)

We find two new smeared operators on the right hand side of the commutators. The first operator Q_h is constructed from the square of the shear tensor

$$Q_h = \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega h(u, \Omega) : C_{AB} C^{AB} : .$$
(3.82)

Similar operator has also appeared in the scalar and vector theory. We can not find a physical interpretation for it, since its commutators with C_{AB} is totally non-local. Therefore, we do not care the commutators between Q_h and other operators here. Another smeared operator is

$$\mathcal{O}_{g} = \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega g(u, \Omega) : \dot{C}^{AB} C_{B}^{\ C} : \epsilon_{CA}$$
$$= \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega g(u, \Omega) : \dot{C}_{AB} C_{CD} : Q^{ABCD}.$$
(3.83)

We have defined a rank 4 tensor

$$Q_{ABCD} = \frac{1}{4} (\gamma^{BC} \epsilon^{DA} + \gamma^{AC} \epsilon^{DB} + \gamma^{BD} \epsilon^{CA} + \gamma^{AD} \epsilon^{CB})$$
(3.84)

at the second step. This operator is parity odd on the sphere and there is a similar operator in the electromagnetic theory. Its commutator with the shear tensor is

$$[\mathcal{O}_{g}, C_{A'B'}(u', \Omega')] = -i\Delta_{A'B'}(g; C; u', \Omega') + \frac{i}{2}\int du\alpha(u - u')\Delta_{A'B'}(\dot{g}; C; u, \Omega'), \qquad (3.85)$$

where

$$\Delta_{AB}(g;C;u,\Omega) = g(u,\Omega)Q_{ABCD}C^{CD}(u,\Omega).$$
(3.86)

We will discuss its physical meaning later. Here we have included its commutators with supertranslation and superrotation operators as well as itself.

³The details can be found in the appendix \mathbf{E} .

There are three non-local terms appearing in (3.81) which read

$$N_M(\dot{Y}, \dot{Z}) = \frac{i}{64\pi G} \int du du' d\Omega \alpha (u' - u) \Delta_{AB}(\dot{Y}; C; u', \Omega) \Delta^{AB}(\dot{Z}; C; u, \Omega), \qquad (3.87a)$$

$$N_{MO}(\dot{Y}, \dot{g}) = \frac{i}{64\pi G} \int du du' d\Omega \alpha (u' - u) \Delta_{GH}(\dot{g}; C; u, \Omega) \Delta^{GH}(\dot{Y}; C; u', \Omega), \qquad (3.87b)$$

$$N_O(\dot{g}_1, \dot{g}_2) = \frac{i}{64\pi G} \int du du' d\Omega \alpha (u' - u) \Delta_{CD}(\dot{g}_2; C; u, \Omega) \Delta^{CD}(\dot{g}_1; C, u', \Omega).$$
(3.87c)

Moreover, the related central terms are listed below

$$C_T(f_1, f_2) = -\frac{ic}{24\pi} \mathcal{I}_{f_1} \, \overleftarrow{f}_{2-f_2} \, \overleftarrow{f}_1, \tag{3.88a}$$

$$C_M(Y,Z) = \int du du' d\Omega d\Omega' Y^A(u,\Omega) Z^{B'}(u',\Omega') \Lambda^{(2)}_{AH'}(\Omega - \Omega') \eta(u-u'), \qquad (3.88b)$$

$$C_{MO}(Y,g) = -4c \int du du' d\Omega Y^A(u,\Omega) \nabla^B g(u',\Omega) \epsilon_{AB} \eta(u-u'), \qquad (3.88c)$$

$$C_O(g_1, g_2) = 4c \int du du' d\Omega \eta (u - u') g_1(u, \Omega) g_2(u', \Omega), \qquad (3.88d)$$

where

$$\Lambda_{AH'}^{(2)}(\Omega,\Omega') = P_{ABCDEF} P_{H'I'J'K'L'M'} [P^{BI'J'C} P^{EL'M'F} \delta(\Omega - \Omega') \nabla^D \nabla^{K'} \delta(\Omega - \Omega') - P^{EI'J'F} P^{BL'M'C} \nabla^D \delta(\Omega - \Omega') \nabla^{K'} \delta(\Omega - \Omega')].$$
(3.89)

Besides, we use c to denote the Dirac function on sphere with argument equalling to zero, i.e., $c = \delta^{(2)}(0)$. The central charge $C_T(f_1, f_2)$ is exactly twice as much as the one in real scalar case, as one expects. This is due to the fact that the number of the propagating degrees of freedom for linearized gravity is 2. The same phenomenon appears in the vector theory.

Notice that the (3.81a) is actually a higher dimensional Virasoro algebra. One can perform Fourier transformation for f

$$f(u,\Omega) = \sum_{\ell,m} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} d\omega c_{\omega,\ell,m} f_{\omega,\ell,m}$$
(3.90)

where $f_{\omega,\ell,m} = e^{-i\omega u} Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega)$. The modes of \mathcal{T}_f become

$$\mathcal{T}_{\omega,\ell,m} = \int du d\Omega e^{-i\omega u} Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega) T(u,\Omega).$$
(3.91)

Therefore, (3.81a) implies⁴

$$[\mathcal{T}_{\omega,\ell,m}, \mathcal{T}_{\omega',\ell',m'}] = (\omega' - \omega) \sum_{L=|\ell-\ell'|}^{\ell+\ell'} \sum_{M=-L}^{L} c_{\ell,m;\ell',m';L,M} \mathcal{T}_{\omega+\omega',L,M} - \frac{\omega^3}{6} (-1)^m \delta^{(2)}(0) \delta(\omega+\omega') \delta_{\ell\ell'} \delta_{m,-m'},$$
(3.92)

⁴We have corrected the corresponding central term of higher dimensional Virasoro algebra in our previous papers [1, 2] by inserting a $(-1)^m$ and replacing $\delta_{m,m'}$ to $\delta_{m,-m'}$.

where $c_{\ell,m;\ell',m';L,M}$ are related to Clebsch-Gordan coefficients. They can be explicitly given by Wigner 3*j*-Symbols as follows

$$c_{\ell_1,m_1;\ell_2,m_2;L,M} = (-1)^M \sqrt{\frac{(2\ell_1+1)(2\ell_2+1)(2L+1)}{4\pi}} \begin{pmatrix} \ell_1 & \ell_2 & L \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \ell_1 & \ell_2 & L \\ m_1 & m_2 & -M \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (3.93)

Truncations. The above algebra is not closed due to the non-local terms. We need to eliminate them. It is easy to find that when

$$\dot{Y} = \dot{Z} = \dot{g}_1 = \dot{g}_2 = 0, \tag{3.94}$$

all the non-local terms vanish. Moreover, three of the central terms C_M, C_{MO}, C_O , and the physically meaningless operator Q_h all disappear. In this case, we obtain a closed Lie algebra

$$[\mathcal{T}_{f_1}, \mathcal{T}_{f_2}] = C_T(f_1, f_2) + i\mathcal{T}_{f_1, \dot{f}_2 - f_2, \dot{f}_1}, \qquad (3.95a)$$

$$[\mathcal{T}_f, \mathcal{M}_Y] = -i\mathcal{T}_{Y^A \nabla_A f},\tag{3.95b}$$

$$[\mathcal{T}_f, \mathcal{O}_g] = 0, \tag{3.95c}$$

$$[\mathcal{M}_Y, \mathcal{M}_Z] = i\mathcal{M}_{[Y,Z]} + 2i\mathcal{O}_{o(Y,Z)}, \qquad (3.95d)$$

$$[\mathcal{M}_Y, \mathcal{O}_g] = i\mathcal{O}_{Y^A \nabla_A g},\tag{3.95e}$$

$$[\mathcal{O}_{g_1}, \mathcal{O}_{g_2}] = 0. \tag{3.95f}$$

This Lie algebra is our main result whose structure is almost the same as the one in the electromagnetic theory, except the factor 2 before the operator \mathcal{O} in (3.95d). After rescaling the operator $\mathcal{O} \rightarrow \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{O}$, the algebra is isomorphic to the one in the electromagnetic theory. However, we will not try to rescale the operator, since the original commutators (3.81a)–(3.81f) are not isomorphic to the one in the electromagnetic theory even with this rescaling.

Actually, it is possible to write the closed Lie algebra with an arbitrary parameter s

$$[\mathcal{T}_{f_1}, \mathcal{T}_{f_2}] = C_T(f_1, f_2) + i\mathcal{T}_{f_1\dot{f}_2 - f_2\dot{f}_1}, \qquad (3.96a)$$

$$[\mathcal{T}_f, \mathcal{M}_Y] = -i\mathcal{T}_{Y^A \nabla_A f},\tag{3.96b}$$

$$[\mathcal{T}_f, \mathcal{O}_q] = 0, \tag{3.96c}$$

$$[\mathcal{M}_Y, \mathcal{M}_Z] = i\mathcal{M}_{[Y,Z]} + is\mathcal{O}_{o(Y,Z)}, \qquad (3.96d)$$

$$[\mathcal{M}_Y, \mathcal{O}_g] = i\mathcal{O}_{Y^A \nabla_A g},\tag{3.96e}$$

$$[\mathcal{O}_{g_1}, \mathcal{O}_{g_2}] = 0. \tag{3.96f}$$

For s = 0, 1, 2, the Lie algebra corresponds to the complex scalar, electromagnetic and gravitational theory, respectively. It may be correct for the theory of arbitrary spin.

3.5 Duality operator

Duality invariance of Maxwell equation leads to the introduction of magnetic monopole and the quantization of electric charge [61]. It has been elaborated in non-Abelian gauge theories by [62]. In the context of linearized gravity, the duality symmetry has been discussed in [63]. In de Sitter spacetime and anti-de Sitter spacetime, the duality symmetry of linearized gravity is discussed in [64, 65]. Now we are going to derive the flux operator corresponding to duality transformations in the linearized gravity.

Similar to what has been done in the electromagnetic theory, we introduce the dual Riemann tensor

$$\widetilde{R}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = -\frac{1}{2} \epsilon_{\mu\nu}{}^{\alpha\beta} R_{\alpha\beta\rho\sigma}, \qquad (3.97)$$

where the linearized Riemann tensor reads

$$R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = \frac{1}{2} (\partial_{\rho}\partial_{\nu}h_{\mu\sigma} - \partial_{\rho}\partial_{\mu}h_{\nu\sigma} - \partial_{\sigma}\partial_{\nu}h_{\mu\rho} + \partial_{\sigma}\partial_{\mu}h_{\nu\rho}).$$
(3.98)

As a consequence of the Bianchi identity

$$R_{\mu[\nu\rho\sigma]} = 0, \tag{3.99}$$

the dual Ricci tensor is zero

$$\widetilde{\mathbf{R}}_{\mu\nu} = 0. \tag{3.100}$$

A gravitational duality is a SO(2) transformation which rotates the Riemann tensor and its dual

$$R'_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = \cos\varphi R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} + \sin\varphi \widetilde{R}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}, \qquad (3.101)$$

$$\widetilde{R}'_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = -\sin\varphi R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} + \cos\varphi \widetilde{R}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}, \qquad (3.102)$$

where φ is a constant rotation angle. One can show that the linearized equation of motion is invariant under the dual transformation

$$R'_{\mu\nu} = \cos\varphi R_{\mu\nu} + \sin\varphi \widetilde{R}'_{\mu\nu} = 0, \qquad (3.103)$$

$$\widetilde{R}'_{\mu\nu} = -\sin\varphi R_{\mu\nu} + \cos\varphi \widetilde{R}_{\mu\nu} = 0.$$
(3.104)

The next step is to introduce a dual gravitational field $\widetilde{h}_{\mu\nu}$ such that

$$\widetilde{R}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = \frac{1}{2} (\partial_{\rho}\partial_{\nu}\widetilde{h}_{\mu\sigma} - \partial_{\rho}\partial_{\mu}\widetilde{h}_{\nu\sigma} - \partial_{\sigma}\partial_{\nu}\widetilde{h}_{\mu\rho} + \partial_{\sigma}\partial_{\mu}\widetilde{h}_{\nu\rho}).$$
(3.105)

Then the dual transformation may be written as a SO(2) rotation between $h_{\mu\nu}$ and $\tilde{h}_{\mu\nu}$

$$h'_{\mu\nu} = \cos\varphi h_{\mu\nu} + \sin\varphi \tilde{h}_{\mu\nu}, \qquad \tilde{h}'_{\mu\nu} = -\sin\varphi h_{\mu\nu} + \cos\varphi \tilde{h}_{\mu\nu}. \tag{3.106}$$

The dual Riemann tensor is invariant under the dual coordinate transformation

$$\delta_{\widetilde{\xi}}\widetilde{h}_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}\widetilde{\xi}_{\nu} + \partial_{\nu}\widetilde{\xi}_{\mu}. \tag{3.107}$$

We may expand the dual gravitational field near \mathcal{I}^+

$$\widetilde{h}_{\mu\nu} = \frac{\dot{H}_{\mu\nu}}{r} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^2}\right), \qquad \mu, \nu = 0, 1, 2, 3$$
(3.108)

where

$$\widetilde{H}_{\mu\nu} = 2G\widetilde{M}n_{\mu}n_{\nu} + \frac{1}{2}(n_{\mu}Y_{\nu}^{A} + n_{\nu}Y_{\mu}^{A})\nabla^{B}\widetilde{C}_{AB} + Y_{\mu}^{A}Y_{\nu}^{B}\widetilde{C}_{AB}.$$
(3.109)

We will call \widetilde{M} the dual Bondi mass aspect and \widetilde{C}_{AB} the dual shear tensor which have been extensively studied in the literature [66–72].

Combining the expansion (3.108) with the duality relation (3.97), we find the following relation at the leading order near \mathcal{I}^+

$$-Y^{A}_{\rho\sigma}Y^{B}_{\mu\nu}\ddot{\tilde{C}}_{AB} = \frac{1}{2}\epsilon_{\mu\nu}{}^{\alpha\beta}Y^{A}_{\alpha\beta}Y^{B}_{\rho\sigma}\ddot{C}_{AB}.$$
(3.110)

Considering the identity (A.11), the relation (3.110) is satisfied by imposing the duality condition

$$\tilde{C}_{AB} = Q_{AB}{}^{CD}C_{CD}.$$
(3.111)

As a consequence of the duality invariance, we may construct the conserved current⁵

$$j_{\text{duality}}^{\mu} = \frac{1}{64\pi G} L^{\mu\rho\sigma\mu_4\mu_5\mu_6} (h_{\rho\sigma}\partial_{\mu_4}\tilde{h}_{\mu_5\mu_6} - \tilde{h}_{\rho\sigma}\partial_{\mu_4}h_{\mu_5\mu_6}).$$
(3.112)

Using the fall-off conditions, we find the helicity flux leaking to \mathcal{I}^+ at time u

$$\lim_{+} \frac{1}{2} \int_{S^2} d\Omega r^2 (n_{\mu} + \bar{n}_{\mu}) j^{\mu}_{\text{duality}} = \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int_{S^2} d\Omega \dot{C}^{AB} Q_{ABCD} C^{CD}.$$
 (3.113)

We may read out the helicity flux density operator (after quantization)

$$O(u,\Omega) = \frac{1}{32\pi G} : \dot{C}^{AB} Q_{ABCD} C^{CD} :, \qquad (3.114)$$

from which we can define the smeared operator

$$\mathcal{O}_g = \int du d\Omega g(u, \Omega) O(u, \Omega). \tag{3.115}$$

From now on, we will call \mathcal{O}_q the duality operator.

3.6 Hamiltonians related to Carrollian diffeomorphisms and duality transformations

In this subsection, we will use the boundary symplectic form (3.47) and the relation (2.61) in covariant phase space formalism to compute the Hamiltonians corresponding to the Carrollian diffeomorphisms and gravitational duality transformations. The interior product in (2.61) should be modified to (2.76) similar to electromagnetic theory. We emphasize that our computation of Hamiltonians is in the boundary Carrollian field theory.

 $^{^{5}}$ The conserved current may be derived similar to the electromagnetic duality current. The conserved charge is the difference of the numbers of gravitons with positive and negative helicity. One can find more details on the derivation in appendix **F**.

1. For Carrollian diffeomorphism generated by $\boldsymbol{\xi} = \boldsymbol{\xi}_f = f(u, \Omega)\partial_u$,

$$\delta H_f = i_{\xi_f} \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega \delta C_{AB} \wedge \delta \dot{C}^{AB}$$

$$= \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega \{ f(u,\Omega) \dot{C}_{AB} \delta \dot{C}^{AB} - \delta C_{AB} \frac{d}{du} [f(u,\Omega) \dot{C}^{AB}] \}$$

$$= \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int du d\Omega f(u,\Omega) \dot{C}_{AB} \delta \dot{C}^{AB}$$

$$= \frac{1}{32\pi G} \delta \int du d\Omega f(u,\Omega) \dot{C}_{AB} \dot{C}^{AB}. \qquad (3.116)$$

Therefore, we find an integrable flux

$$H_f = \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega f(u, \Omega) \dot{C}_{AB} \dot{C}^{AB} \equiv \mathcal{T}_f.$$
(3.117)

2. For Carrollian diffeomorphism generated by $\boldsymbol{\xi} = \boldsymbol{\xi}_Y = Y^A(\Omega)\partial_A$,

$$\delta H_Y - \delta H_{f=\frac{1}{2}u\nabla \cdot Y} = i_{\xi_Y} \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega \delta C_{AB} \wedge \delta \dot{C}^{AB}$$

$$= \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega [\Delta_{AB}(Y;C;u,\Omega) \delta \dot{C}^{AB} - \delta C_{AB} \Delta^{AB}(Y;\dot{C};u,\Omega)]$$

$$= \frac{1}{32\pi G} \delta \int du d\Omega \dot{C}^{AB} \Delta_{AB}(Y;C;u,\Omega). \qquad (3.118)$$

The integrable flux reads out as

$$H_Y - H_{f=\frac{1}{2}u\nabla \cdot Y} = \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega \dot{C}^{AB} \Delta_{AB}(Y;C;u,\Omega) \equiv \mathcal{M}_Y.$$
(3.119)

When Y^A is time dependent, there is an additional term

$$\delta H_Y - \delta H_{f=\frac{1}{2}u\nabla \cdot Y} = (\cdots) - \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega \delta C_{AB} \Delta^{AB}(\dot{Y}; C; u, \Omega).$$
(3.120)

In this expression, the (\cdots) denotes the integrable flux (3.118). The additional term is not integrable.

3. For the gravitational SSDT generated by a smooth function $g(\Omega)$ on S^2 ,

$$\delta_g C_{AB} = g(\Omega) Q_{ABCD} C^{CD} = \Delta_{AB}(g; C; u, \Omega), \qquad (3.121)$$

we find

$$\delta H_g = \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega [\Delta_{AB}(g;C;u,\Omega) \delta \dot{C}^{AB} - \delta C_{AB} \Delta^{AB}(g;\dot{C};u,\Omega)]$$

$$= \frac{1}{32\pi G} \delta \int du d\Omega \dot{C}^{AB} \Delta_{AB}(g;C;u,\Omega).$$
(3.122)

The integrable flux is

$$H_g = \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega \dot{C}^{AB} \Delta_{AB}(g; C; u, \Omega) \equiv \mathcal{O}_g.$$
(3.123)

When g is time dependent, the corresponding variation δH_g is not integrable.

We have shown that the corresponding Hamiltonians for Carrollian diffeomorphisms and gravitational duality transformations match with the ones derived from radiation fluxes. More interestingly, the following formula

$$H_{\zeta} = \int du d\Omega \dot{C}^{AB} \phi_{\zeta} C_{AB} \tag{3.124}$$

are exactly (3.117), (3.119) and (3.123) for $\zeta = f(u, \Omega), Y^A(\Omega)$ and $g(\Omega)$, respectively. The formula may be extended to

$$H_{\zeta} = \int du d\Omega \dot{F} \delta_{\zeta} F \tag{3.125}$$

for general Carrollian field theories.

4 Relation to BMS fluxes in nonlinear Einstein gravity

The previous fluxes were first derived at the linear level from the bulk Landau-Lifshitz pseudotensor. The energy and momentum fluxes are quadratic in news tensor, while the angular momentum and center-of-mass fluxes happen to be the hard Lorentz operator after discarding total time derivatives, which all take the same form as fluxes in the scalar and vector theory [1, 2]. Moreover, we use the formula (2.61) to re-derive the aforementioned fluxes, or called Hamiltonians in the sense of generating boundary transformations. In this section, we will discuss the relation between our flux operators and the BMS fluxes defined in the context of Einstein gravity [6, 70, 73–83].

4.1 Backgrounds

An asymptotically flat spacetime in general relativity is a solution of Einstein equation with an external source

$$G_{\mu\nu} = 8\pi G T_{\mu\nu} \tag{4.1}$$

where $G_{\mu\nu}$ is the Einstein tensor and $T_{\mu\nu}$ is the stress tensor for matters. The stress tensor is assumed to satisfy the fall-off conditions near \mathcal{I}^+

$$T_{uu} = \frac{t_{uu}(u,\Omega)}{r^2} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^3}\right),\tag{4.2}$$

$$T_{ur} = \frac{t_{ur}(u,\Omega)}{r^4} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^5}\right),\tag{4.3}$$

$$T_{uA} = \frac{t_{uA}(u,\Omega)}{r^2} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^3}\right),\tag{4.4}$$

$$T_{rr} = \frac{t_{rr}(u,\Omega)}{r^4} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^5}\right),\tag{4.5}$$

$$T_{rA} = \frac{t_{rA}(u,\Omega)}{r^3} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^4}\right),\tag{4.6}$$

$$T_{AB} = \frac{t_{AB}(u,\Omega)}{r} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^2}\right).$$
(4.7)

An asymptotically flat metric may be written in Bondi gauge as

$$ds^2 = ds_{\rm M}^2 + \delta g_{\mu\nu} dx^\mu dx^\nu \tag{4.8}$$

with $ds_{\rm M}^2$ denoting line element for Minkowski spacetime, and the components of $\delta g_{\mu\nu}$ reading

$$\delta g_{uu} = \frac{2GM}{r} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^2}\right),\tag{4.9}$$

$$\delta g_{ur} = \left(\frac{1}{16}C_{AB}C^{AB} + 2\pi G t_{rr}\right)\frac{1}{r^2} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^3}\right),\tag{4.10}$$

$$\delta g_{uA} = \frac{1}{2} \nabla^B C_{AB} + \frac{1}{2r} \left[\frac{4}{3} \bar{N}_A - \frac{1}{8} \nabla_A (C_{BC} C^{BC}) \right] + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^2}\right), \tag{4.11}$$

$$\delta g_{AB} = rC_{AB} + \left(\frac{1}{4}\gamma_{AB}C_{CD}C^{CD} + \mathcal{D}_{AB}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r}\right).$$
(4.12)

The symmetric traceless tensor \mathcal{D}_{AB} is conserved

$$\dot{\mathcal{D}}_{AB} = 0. \tag{4.13}$$

The conservation of the stress tensor $\nabla^{\mu}T_{\mu\nu} = 0$ implies

$$\dot{t}_{rA} = \frac{1}{2} \nabla_A(\gamma^{BC} t_{BC}), \qquad \dot{t}_{rr} = -\gamma^{AB} t_{AB}.$$
 (4.14)

The Bondi mass aspect $M(u, \Omega)$ and Bondi angular momentum aspect \bar{N}_A are constrained by the following equations

$$\dot{M} = -4\pi t_{uu} - \frac{1}{8G} \dot{C}_{AB} \dot{C}^{AB} + \frac{1}{4G} \nabla_A \nabla_B \dot{C}^{AB}, \qquad (4.15)$$

$$\dot{\bar{N}}_{A} = -8\pi \left(t_{uA} + \frac{1}{8} \nabla_{A} (\gamma^{BC} t_{BC}) \right) + \nabla_{A} M + \frac{1}{4G} \nabla^{B} (\nabla_{A} \nabla^{C} C_{BC} - \nabla_{B} \nabla^{C} C_{AC}) + \frac{1}{4G} \nabla_{B} (\dot{C}^{BC} C_{AC}) + \frac{1}{2G} \nabla_{B} \dot{C}^{BC} C_{AC}.$$

$$(4.16)$$

The Bondi mass aspect and the Bondi angular momentum aspect may be used to define the BMS charges [77]

$$\mathcal{P}_f = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int_{S^2} d\Omega f(\Omega) M, \qquad (4.17)$$

$$\mathcal{R}_Y = \frac{1}{8\pi} \int_{S^2} d\Omega Y^A(\Omega) N_A, \qquad (4.18)$$

where N_A is related to \bar{N}_A by

$$N_A = \bar{N}_A - u\nabla_A M - \frac{1}{4G} C_{AB} \nabla_C C^{BC} - \frac{1}{16G} \nabla_A (C_{BC} C^{BC}) + \frac{u}{4G} \Box \nabla^C C_{AC} - \frac{u}{4G} \nabla_B \nabla_A \nabla_C C^{BC}.$$

$$(4.19)$$

We have changed the notation \mathcal{T} to \mathcal{P} to denote the supertranslation charge. The surface charge \mathcal{P}_f associated with $f(\Omega)$ is called supermomenta. At the same time, we have written the superrotation charge as \mathcal{R}_Y .⁶ The Bondi mass aspect is time dependent, we may use (4.15) to find the supermomenta

$$\mathcal{P}_f(u_i, u_f) = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int_{u_i}^{u_f} du \int_{S^2} d\Omega f(\Omega) \dot{M}(u, \Omega)$$
(4.20)

⁶In [77], the BMS charge with $Y^A = \gamma^{AB} \partial_B \Psi$ is called superboost charge. We will only use the concept of superrotation, without distinguishing superrotation and superboost charges.

where we have chosen an initial time u_i and a final time u_f . This is the supermomenta radiated to \mathcal{I}^+ during the time duration $u_i < u < u_f$. The supermomentum may be rewritten as an integral on the Carrollian manifold \mathcal{I}^+

$$\mathcal{P}_f(u_i, u_f) = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int du d\Omega \theta(u_f - u) \theta(u - u_i) f(\Omega) \dot{M}(u, \Omega).$$
(4.21)

This may be generalized slightly to the following smeared operator

$$\bar{\mathcal{T}}_f = -\frac{1}{4\pi} \int du d\Omega f(u,\Omega) \dot{M}(u,\Omega), \qquad (4.22)$$

where we have extended the function $\theta(u_f - u)\theta(u - u_i)f(\Omega)$ to any smooth function $f(u, \Omega)$ on \mathcal{I}^+ which depends on the retarded time u. We have changed the notation from \mathcal{P}_f to $\overline{\mathcal{T}}_f$ to compare with our definition of flux operators \mathcal{T}_f . We add a minus sign in the definition since \dot{M} is non-positive due to the radiation. Moreover, we add a bar in $\overline{\mathcal{T}}_f$ since the quantity \dot{M} in the BMS charge is from Einstein equation. It is not necessary to have the same form as the energy flux density operator $T(u, \Omega)$ defined in the previous sections.

Similarly, the superrotation charge (4.18) may be written explicitly as

$$\mathcal{R}_Y(u_i, u_f) = \frac{1}{8\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} du \int_{S^2} d\Omega \ \theta(u_f - u) \theta(u - u_i) Y^A(\Omega) \dot{N}_A(u, \Omega)$$
(4.23)

and generalized to

$$\bar{\mathcal{M}}_Y = -\frac{1}{8\pi} \int du d\Omega Y^A(u,\Omega) \dot{N}_A(u,\Omega) - \bar{\mathcal{T}}_{f=\frac{1}{2}u\nabla_A Y^A}.$$
(4.24)

We have also changed the notation from \mathcal{R}_Y to $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_Y$ to compare with our definition of flux operators \mathcal{M}_Y . The operator $\overline{\mathcal{T}}_{f=\frac{u}{2}\nabla_A Y^A}$ always appears on the right hand side, and we may subtract it in the definition. We add a bar in $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_Y$ to distinguish with the flux operator \mathcal{M}_Y . There is no guarantee that the \dot{N}_A is proportional to the angular momentum flux operator $M_A(u, \Omega)$.

Formally, the supertranslation and superrotation generators constructed from the flux operators are rather similar to the extended BMS charge operators (4.22) and (4.24). However, the Bondi mass and angular momentum aspects are ambiguous since we may add total time derivative terms in their definitions. In the following, we will show that by adding suitable counterterms at \mathcal{I}^+ , one may relate the smeared operators defined in previous sections to the extended BMS charge operators in [77].

4.2 Scalar theory

For a real massless scalar field coupled to gravity with fall-off condition (2.48), we find the leading order terms of stress tensor

$$t_{uu} = \dot{\Sigma}^2, \qquad t_{uA} = \dot{\Sigma} \nabla_A \Sigma, \qquad t_{AB} = -\gamma_{AB} \dot{\Sigma} \Sigma$$

$$(4.25)$$

from the expression (2.47). To find the BMS charge in the flat space limit, we turn off the gravitational field. Then the constraint equations (4.15) and (4.16) become

$$\dot{M} = -4\pi t_{uu} = -4\pi \dot{\Sigma}^2, \tag{4.26}$$

$$\dot{N}_{A} = -8\pi \left(t_{uA} + \frac{1}{8} \gamma^{BC} \nabla_{A} t_{BC} \right) + 4\pi u \nabla_{A} t_{uu}$$
$$= -8\pi \left(\dot{\Sigma} \nabla_{A} \Sigma - \frac{1}{4} \nabla_{A} (\dot{\Sigma} \Sigma) - \frac{u}{2} \nabla_{A} \dot{\Sigma}^{2} \right).$$
(4.27)

Substituting these into the generalized BMS charges, we find

$$\bar{\mathcal{T}}_f = \int du d\Omega f(u,\Omega) \dot{\Sigma}^2, \qquad (4.28)$$

$$\bar{\mathcal{M}}_Y = \int du d\Omega Y^A(u,\Omega) [\dot{\Sigma}\nabla_A \Sigma - \frac{1}{4}\nabla_A (\dot{\Sigma}\Sigma)].$$
(4.29)

Interestingly, the flux $\overline{\mathcal{T}}_f$ is exactly the supertranslation flux \mathcal{T}_f defined in [1]. The flux $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_Y$ is related to the flux operator \mathcal{M}_Y by

$$\bar{\mathcal{M}}_Y = \mathcal{M}_Y + \frac{1}{8} \mathcal{Q}_{\nabla_A \dot{Y}^A}.$$
(4.30)

The operator \mathcal{Q}_h has also been defined in [1] as

$$Q_h = \int du d\Omega h(u, \Omega) \Sigma^2.$$
(4.31)

When $\dot{Y} = 0$, the operator Q is absent and then we find

$$\mathcal{M}_Y = \bar{\mathcal{M}}_Y. \tag{4.32}$$

We note that the term $\nabla_A(\dot{\Sigma}\Sigma)$ in (4.27) is actually a total time derivative,

$$\nabla_A(\dot{\Sigma}\Sigma) = \frac{1}{2} \frac{d}{du} \nabla_A \Sigma^2.$$
(4.33)

One may modify the definition of N_A by a further shift

$$N_A^{\rm re} = N_A + N_A^{\rm c.t.},\tag{4.34}$$

where

$$N_A^{\text{c.t.}} = 8\pi\alpha\Sigma\nabla_A\Sigma. \tag{4.35}$$

The coefficient α is not fixed so far. We may justify this counterterm in another way. We assume the counterterm $N_A^{\text{c.t.}}$ to be local, and thus it can only depend on the field Σ and its various derivatives. From dimensional analysis, the dimensions of various local operators are

$$[M] = 1, \quad [N_A] = 0, \quad [\Sigma] = 0, \quad [\dot{\Sigma}] = 1, \quad [\nabla_A \Sigma] = 0.$$
 (4.36)

A candidate counterterm should be

$$N_A^{\text{c.t.}} = 8\pi\alpha\Sigma\nabla_A\Sigma. \tag{4.37}$$

There may be other terms such as $\Sigma^2 \nabla_A \Sigma$, $\Sigma \nabla_A \nabla_B \nabla^B \Sigma$ from dimensional analysis. However, these terms are messy. We will impose two conditions to the counterterms 1. The number of the field Σ in the counterterm should be no more than 2

$$\#(\Sigma) \le 2. \tag{4.38}$$

The number of the field in $\Sigma^2 \nabla_A \Sigma$ is 3, therefore we do not use it.

2. The number of the derivatives ∇_A should be no more than 2

$$\#(\nabla_A) \le 2. \tag{4.39}$$

This condition rules out the terms like $\Sigma \nabla_A \nabla_B \nabla^B \Sigma$.

Therefore, we find a one-parameter family of the Bondi angular momentum and

$$\dot{N}_{A}^{\rm re} = -8\pi \left[\dot{\Sigma} \nabla_{A} \Sigma - \frac{1+4\alpha}{4} \nabla_{A} (\dot{\Sigma} \Sigma) - \frac{u}{2} \nabla_{A} \dot{\Sigma}^{2} \right].$$
(4.40)

The corresponding superrotation charge is

$$\bar{\mathcal{M}}_{Y}^{\mathrm{re}}(\alpha) = -\frac{1}{8\pi} \int du d\Omega Y^{A}(u,\Omega) \dot{N}_{A}^{\mathrm{re}} - \bar{\mathcal{T}}_{f=\frac{1}{2}u\nabla_{A}Y^{A}} = \mathcal{M}_{Y}(\lambda)$$
(4.41)

where $\mathcal{M}_Y(\lambda)$ has been defined in [1] as

$$\mathcal{M}_{Y}(\lambda) = \int du d\Omega Y^{A}(u,\Omega) (\lambda \dot{\Sigma} \nabla_{A} \Sigma - (1-\lambda) \Sigma \nabla_{A} \dot{\Sigma}).$$
(4.42)

The relation between λ and α is

$$\lambda = \frac{3}{4} - \alpha. \tag{4.43}$$

In [1], $\lambda = \frac{1}{2}$ is singled out by the orthogonality condition

$$\langle \mathcal{T}_f \mathcal{M}_Y \rangle = 0. \tag{4.44}$$

It is equivalent to adding a counterterm with $\alpha = \frac{1}{4}$. The lesson from the scalar theory is that one may add total time derivative terms to both (4.15) and (4.16). This is equivalent to modifying the Bondi mass aspect and Bondi angular momentum aspect by counterterms.

4.3 Electromagnetic theory

For a vector field a_{μ} coupled to gravity, one imposes the following fall-off condition⁷

$$a_u = \frac{A_u(u,\Omega)}{r} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^2}\right),\tag{4.45}$$

$$a_A = A_A(u, \Omega) + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r}\right). \tag{4.46}$$

The stress tensor of free electromagnetic theory is

$$T_{\mu\nu} = f_{\mu\rho} f_{\nu}^{\ \rho} - \frac{1}{4} g_{\mu\nu} f_{\rho\sigma} f^{\rho\sigma}, \qquad (4.47)$$

⁷We choose the radial gauge $a_r = 0$ for convenience.

where the antisymmetric tensor $f_{\mu\nu}$ reads

$$f_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}a_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}a_{\mu}. \tag{4.48}$$

We find the following leading terms of stress tensor

$$t_{uu} = \gamma^{AB} \dot{A}_A \dot{A}_B, \qquad t_{uA} = A_u \dot{A}_A + \dot{A}^C (\nabla_A A_C - \nabla_C A_A), \qquad t_{AB} = 0$$
(4.49)

and thus

$$\dot{M} = -4\pi \dot{A}_A \dot{A}^A,\tag{4.50}$$

$$\dot{N}_A = -8\pi t_{uA} - u\nabla_A \dot{M}.\tag{4.51}$$

Now it is easy to check

$$\bar{\mathcal{T}}_f = \mathcal{T}_f. \tag{4.52}$$

The superrotation flux is

$$\bar{\mathcal{M}}_Y = \int du d\Omega Y^A t_{uA} = \int du d\Omega Y^A [A_u \dot{A}_A + \dot{A}^C (\nabla_A A_C - \nabla_C A_A)].$$
(4.53)

From the equation of motion, one can determine A_u

$$\dot{A}_u = \nabla_A \dot{A}^A \quad \Rightarrow \quad A_u = \nabla_A A^A + \varphi(\Omega).$$
 (4.54)

Therefore, we find

$$\bar{\mathcal{M}}_Y - \mathcal{M}_Y = \frac{1}{2} \int du d\Omega Y^A \frac{d}{du} [A^B \nabla^C A^D P_{ABCD}] + \int du d\Omega Y^A \dot{A}_A \varphi(\Omega).$$
(4.55)

We may add local counterterms

$$N_A^{\text{c.t.}} = 8\pi \left[\frac{1}{2} A^B \nabla^C A^D P_{ABCD} + A_A \varphi(\Omega) \right]$$
(4.56)

to the Bondi angular momentum aspect and get

$$N_A^{\rm re} = N_A + N_A^{\rm c.t.}.$$
 (4.57)

The corresponding superrotation flux becomes

$$\bar{\mathcal{M}}_{Y}^{\mathrm{re}} = -\frac{1}{8\pi} \int du d\Omega Y^{A} N_{A}^{\mathrm{re}} - \bar{\mathcal{T}}_{f=\frac{1}{2}u\nabla_{A}Y^{A}} = \mathcal{M}_{Y}.$$
(4.58)

More generally, we may add the counterterm below

$$N_A^{\text{c.t.}}(\alpha) = 8\pi\varphi(\Omega)A_A + 8\pi\alpha A^B \nabla^C A^D P_{ABCD}.$$
(4.59)

As a consequence, the superrotation flux becomes

$$\bar{\mathcal{M}}_{Y}^{\mathrm{re}}(\alpha) = \mathcal{M}_{Y}(\lambda), \qquad \lambda = 1 - \alpha.$$
 (4.60)

4.4 Gravitational theory

For pure Einstein gravity, the constraint equations are

$$\dot{M} = -\frac{1}{8G}\dot{C}_{AB}\dot{C}^{AB} + \frac{1}{4G}\nabla_A\nabla_B\dot{C}^{AB}, \qquad (4.61)$$

$$\dot{\bar{N}}_A = \nabla_A M + \frac{1}{4G} \nabla^B (\nabla_A \nabla^C C_{BC} - \nabla_B \nabla^C C_{AC}) + \frac{1}{4G} \nabla_B (\dot{C}^{BC} C_{AC}) + \frac{1}{2G} \nabla_B \dot{C}^{BC} C_{AC}.$$
(4.62)

On the right hand side of the first equation, the second term which is linear in the shear tensor relates to the memory effect. We find the supermomentum charge

$$\bar{\mathcal{T}}_f = \mathcal{T}_f + \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int du d\Omega f(u,\Omega) \nabla_A \nabla_B \dot{C}^{AB}.$$
(4.63)

We may add a local counterterm to modify the Bondi mass aspect

$$M^{\rm re} = M + M^{\rm c.t.}, \qquad M^{\rm c.t.} = -\frac{1}{4G} \nabla_A \nabla_B C^{AB}.$$
(4.64)

With this modification, the corresponding supermomentum charge is exactly the supertranslation generator defined in previous section

$$\bar{\mathcal{T}}_f = -\frac{1}{4\pi} \int du d\Omega f(u,\Omega) M^{\rm re} = \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega f(u,\Omega) \dot{C}_{AB} \dot{C}^{AB} = \mathcal{T}_f.$$
(4.65)

Now we turn to the Bondi angular momentum aspect. With the definition (4.19), we find [77]

$$\dot{N}_{A} = \frac{u}{8G} \nabla_{A} (\dot{C}_{BC} \dot{C}^{BC}) + \frac{1}{4G} H_{A} (C, \dot{C}) - \frac{u}{4G} [\nabla_{A} \nabla_{B} \nabla_{C} \dot{C}^{BC} + \nabla_{B} \nabla_{A} \nabla_{C} \dot{C}^{BC} - \nabla^{B} \nabla_{B} \nabla^{C} \dot{C}_{AC}].$$
(4.66)

Then the extended superrotation flux is

$$\mathcal{M}_Y = \mathcal{M}_Y + \text{linear terms in the news.}$$
 (4.67)

 \mathcal{M}_Y is quadratic in the news or shear, while the terms linear in the news are soft part which corresponds to the memory effect. The linear terms may be canceled by adding a counterterm

$$N_A^{\text{c.t.}} = \frac{1}{4G} [\nabla_A \nabla_B \nabla_C \mathcal{C}^{BC} + \nabla_B \nabla_A \nabla_C \mathcal{C}^{BC} - \nabla^B \nabla_B \nabla^C \mathcal{C}_{AC}]$$
(4.68)

with

$$\mathcal{C}_{AB}(u,\Omega) = \int^{u} du' u' \dot{C}_{AB}(u',\Omega)$$
(4.69)

Unlike the scalar and vector theory, the counterterm is non-local. However, we note that the operator C_{AB} is associated to the spin memory effect. This is similar to the one in (4.64) where the counterterm is associated with the displacement memory effect.

4.5 Further comparisons

As a matter of fact, in the above comparison with [77] we turn off all the gravitational fields for the scalar and vector theories, and it turns out that only superrotation flux needs to be renormalized since we single out a particular flux by virtue of the orthogonality condition (4.44) at quantum level from the family of classically equivalent fluxes. For gravitational theory, we turn on gravitational fields and turn off matter fields. To agree with our previous results, we remove the soft parts through counterterms in both supermomentum and superrotation fluxes.

However, as shown in [75, 81, 83], one can make a separation of hard and soft variables in phase space. Boundary terms can be added into the Einstein-Hilbert action, and the renormalized boundary symplectic structure could be divided into hard and soft parts. They give hard and soft surface charges on a spatial section of \mathcal{I}^+ , and also hard and soft fluxes on \mathcal{I}^+ .

Such a separation of hard and soft parts has been justified through leading soft graviton theorem (for supernomentum flux) and subleading soft graviton theorem (for superrotation flux) [75]. Moreover, it has been shown that the total charges form a charge algebra under modified Lie bracket (see (5.68) in [75]), while in [83], the authors have shown that the fluxes of hard and soft parts can generate the transformations on the phase space, and form a representation of extended BMS algebra (see (3.24) in [83] or (5.10) in [81]), respectively.

We have further compared our fluxes with the ones in [83]. When f and Y are time independent, our fluxes \mathcal{T}_f and \mathcal{M}_Y agree with the hard parts of (3.15) and (3.16) in [83] whose authors renormalize the phase space by separating the hard/soft variables and adding boundary terms to the action, and gain integrable fluxes through the formula $\delta H_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} = i_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} \Omega$. We have also used this equation to check our fluxes in section 3.6. To make the hard part integrable, we use the notion of covariant variation $\delta_Y C_{AB}$ which has been proposed in [2] to make the superrotation variation for electromagnetic field compatible with boundary metric γ_{AB} and make the corresponding superrotation fluxes integrable. We should emphasize that although our processing (modifying the variation) is different from renormalizing the symplectic form, these two methods give the same hard fluxes.

There is an important property about the integrability of the BMS charge. As stated in [53, 78, 84], when using $\int_{S^2} \mathbf{k}_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}$ to construct the surface charge $Q_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}$ on a spatial section of \mathcal{I}^+ , the non-integrable part is the flux of the integrable charge. In the last comment of section 2 in [78], the authors take a particular symmetry generator ∂_t in the charge algebra such that the time derivative of integrable charge $\frac{d}{dt}Q_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}[\phi]$ is exactly represented by the non-integrable part as $-\Xi_{\partial_t}[\delta_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}\phi;\phi]$. If integrating $\frac{d}{dt}Q_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}[\phi]$ with respect to time, then one will get the (integrated) flux on \mathcal{I}^+ which is also the integration of $-\Xi_{\partial_t}[\delta_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}\phi;\phi]$. These integrated fluxes also agree with our results.

In summary, there are mature treatments in the literature for these issues and we refer the interested readers to [70, 75-81, 83] and the references therein.

5 Conclusion and discussion

In this paper, we have reduced the linearized gravity theory in Minkowski spacetime to future null infinity \mathcal{I}^+ . The boundary tensor theory is characterized by the shear tensor C_{AB} with

a non-trivial symplectic form. The ten Poincaré fluxes are totally determined by the shear tensor. We have defined the flux operators and interpreted them as supertranslation and superrotation generators. As in the electromagnetic theory, one should define a covariant variation to identify the superrotation generators. The flux operators do not form a closed algebra in general. There is a truncated Lie algebra (3.81a)–(3.81f), if a gravitational duality operator \mathcal{O}_g is included, and the parameters satisfy $\dot{Y} = \dot{g} = 0$. The infinite dimensional algebra is isomorphic to the one in the electromagnetic theory. We provide three different ways to understand the flux operators $\mathcal{T}_f, \mathcal{M}_Y$ and the duality operator \mathcal{O}_g , which will be compared in the following.

• Physical approach. This is also the main method used in our previous paper [1, 2]. In this way, we find the Poincaré fluxes as well as the helicity flux corresponding to gravitational duality transformation from the conserved currents in the bulk, and thus read out the flux density operators. To preserve the time and angular dependence information in the flux density operators, one may try to transform the flux density operators to its (generalized) Fourier space and define the corresponding smeared operators $\mathcal{T}_f, \mathcal{M}_Y$ and \mathcal{O}_g . The test functions f, Y, g are assumed to be time and angular dependent. After calculating the lengthy commutators among these operators, one finds that it is necessary to require the following conditions

$$f = f(u, \Omega), \qquad Y^A = Y^A(\Omega), \qquad g = g(\Omega), \tag{5.1}$$

if we want a closed Lie algebra. In this approach, the physical meaning of the operators are clear.

- Hamiltonians from boundary theory. The flux operators can also be realized as Hamiltonians from the boundary Carrollian field theory. In this approach, the boundary theory is determined by a solution space which should satisfy the boundary constraints. The solution space is equipped with a symplectic form which could be used to obtain the Hamiltonian through the formula (2.61). The operators \mathcal{T}_f and \mathcal{M}_Y are identified with the Hamiltonians corresponding to Carrollian diffeomorphisms. At the same time, the operator \mathcal{O}_g is identified with the Hamiltonian of the extended gravitational duality transformation at \mathcal{I}^+ . In this approach, the condition (5.1) is found automatically by requiring the Hamiltonian to be integrable. We could also obtain a general formula (3.124) which may be valid for general Carrollian field theories.
- BMS charges from bulk theory. Though the flux operators $\mathcal{T}_f, \mathcal{M}_Y$ and \mathcal{O}_g are obtained in linearized gravity, we could find their relations to the BMS charges in fully nonlinear Einstein gravity. The identification is not straightforward, and one need add counterterms to the Bondi mass and angular momentum aspects. The counterterms are local for the scalar and vector theory, while they could be non-local for the gravitational theory. It is not clear whether one can find a unique way to add the counterterms at this moment.

There are various open questions that deserve further study.

- Boundary theory in asymptotically flat spacetime. The starting point of our work is to embed the boundary theory at \mathcal{I}^+ to four dimensional spacetime in which the field theory is well known. However, there should be an intrinsic way to define the boundary theory from the Carrollian diffeomorphism of \mathcal{I}^+ .
- Hamiltonians. We could define the Hamiltonians from the symplectic form of the boundary theory. The Hamiltonians are integrable for GSTs and SSRs as well as SSDTs which could form a closed Lie algebra. On the other hand, they fail to be integrable for GSRs and GSDTs. This is consistent with the fact that the flux operators corresponding to GSRs and GSDTs would lead to non-local terms in the commutators. There may be deep connections between the non-integrability and non-local terms.
- Subleading terms and interactions. Our work mainly focuses on the leading terms in the fall-off conditions and they are related to radiative modes in the bulk. The radiative modes are free from EOM in the boundary theory which is universal for general bulk theories. Namely, the boundary theories could be the same at the leading order for different bulk theories. Therefore, to distinguish different bulk theories, one may delve into the subleading terms in the fall-off conditions. These terms are related to the radiative modes and the coupling constants through the constraint equations.
- Fall-off conditions. We derive the flux densities corresponding to the Killing symmetry, and then use these densities to construct flux operators related to the Carrollian diffeomorphism. However, it remains a problem how to extend the Carrollian diffeomorphism to the bulk and how this extension will affect the fall-offs and the solution space.

Acknowledgments

The work of J.L. is supported by NSFC Grant No. 12005069.

A Properties of the vectors $n^{\mu}, \bar{n}^{\mu}, Y^{\mu}_A$

The null vectors n^{μ} and \bar{n}^{μ} are defined as

$$n^{\mu} = (1, n^{i}), \qquad \bar{n}^{\mu} = (-1, n^{i}).$$
 (A.1)

The vectors Y^{μ}_A are defined as

$$Y^A_\mu = -\nabla^A n_\mu = -\nabla^A \bar{n}_\mu. \tag{A.2}$$

The Greek indices μ, ν, \cdots are raised by $\eta^{\mu\nu}$ while the Latin indices A, B, \cdots are raised by γ^{AB} . We may use n^{μ} and Y_A^{ν} to define the conformal Killing vectors of the unit sphere

$$Y_A^{\mu\nu} = Y_A^{\mu} n^{\nu} - Y_A^{\nu} n^{\mu}.$$
 (A.3)

 $Y^A_{\mu\nu}$ is antisymmetric

$$Y^A_{\mu\nu} = -Y^A_{\nu\mu}.\tag{A.4}$$

Its 0i components are exactly the strictly conformal Killing vectors

$$Y_{0i}^A = Y_i^A \tag{A.5}$$

and ij components are the conformal Killing vectors Y_{ij}^A which are defined in [1]. We list the properties in the following.

1. Orthogonality

$$n^{\mu}n_{\mu} = \bar{n}^{\mu}\bar{n}_{\mu} = 0, \quad n^{\mu}Y^{A}_{\mu} = \bar{n}^{\mu}Y^{A}_{\mu} = 0, \quad n^{\mu}\bar{n}_{\mu} = 2, \quad Y^{A}_{\mu}Y^{B}_{\nu}\eta^{\mu\nu} = \gamma^{AB}$$
(A.6)

2. Completeness

$$\frac{1}{2}(n_{\mu}\bar{n}_{\nu} + n_{\nu}\bar{n}_{\mu}) + Y^{A}_{\mu}Y^{B}_{\nu}\gamma_{AB} = \eta_{\mu\nu}.$$
(A.7)

3. The identities involve covariant derivatives of Y^A_μ

$$\nabla_A Y^A_\mu = n_\mu + \bar{n}_\mu, \qquad \qquad n^\alpha \nabla_A Y^B_\alpha = \delta^B_A, \qquad (A.8)$$

$$Y^B_{\alpha} \nabla_A Y^{\alpha}_C = 0, \qquad \nabla_A Y^{\mu}_B - \nabla_B Y^{\mu}_A = 0. \tag{A.9}$$

4. The covariant derivative of $Y^A_{\mu\nu}$ takes the form

$$n^{\mu}\bar{n}^{\nu} - n^{\nu}\bar{n}^{\mu} = -\nabla_{A}Y^{\mu\nu A}.$$
 (A.10)

5. The identity involves two CKVs

$$Y^{A}_{\rho\sigma}Y^{B}_{\mu\nu}Q_{AB}^{\ \ CD} + \frac{1}{8}\epsilon_{\mu\nu}^{\ \ \alpha\beta}(Y^{C}_{\alpha\beta}Y^{D}_{\rho\sigma} + Y^{D}_{\alpha\beta}Y^{C}_{\rho\sigma}) + \frac{1}{8}\epsilon_{\rho\sigma}^{\ \ \alpha\beta}(Y^{C}_{\alpha\beta}Y^{D}_{\mu\nu} + Y^{D}_{\alpha\beta}Y^{C}_{\mu\nu}) = 0.$$
(A.11)

6. The normal vector n^i may be lifted to a four-vector $(0, n^i)$ which is the average of the null vectors n^{μ} and \bar{n}^{μ}

$$(0, n^{i}) = \frac{1}{2}(n^{\mu} + \bar{n}^{\mu}).$$
 (A.12)

Similarly, we can express the four-vector (1, 0) as the difference between two null vectors

$$(1,0) = \frac{1}{2}(n^{\mu} - \bar{n}^{\mu}). \tag{A.13}$$

There are more identities involving more than one normal vector n^{μ} and Y^{A}_{μ} . To simplify notation, we define the following three tensors

$$N_{\mu\nu} = n_{\mu}n_{\nu},\tag{A.14}$$

$$U^{A}_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2} (n_{\mu}Y^{A}_{\nu} + n_{\nu}Y^{A}_{\mu}), \qquad (A.15)$$

$$V^{AB}_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2} (Y^{A}_{\mu} Y^{B}_{\nu} + Y^{A}_{\nu} Y^{B}_{\mu}).$$
(A.16)

They are symmetric under the interchange of the indices μ and ν

$$N_{\mu\nu} = N_{\nu\mu}, \qquad U^A_{\mu\nu} = U^A_{\nu\mu}, \qquad V^{AB}_{\mu\nu} = V^{AB}_{\nu\mu}, \qquad (A.17)$$

and are transverse to the vector n^{μ}

 $N_{\mu\nu}n^{\nu} = 0, \qquad U^{A}_{\mu\nu}n^{\nu} = 0, \qquad V^{AB}_{\mu\nu}n^{\nu} = 0.$ (A.18)

Moreover, one can find the following trace

$$N^{\mu}_{\ \mu} = 0, \qquad U^{A}_{\mu\nu}\eta^{\mu\nu} = 0, \qquad V^{AB}_{\mu\nu}\eta^{\mu\nu} = \gamma^{AB}, \tag{A.19}$$

$$V^{AB}_{\mu\nu}\gamma_{AB} = \eta_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}(n_{\mu}\bar{n}_{\nu} + n_{\nu}\bar{n}_{\mu}).$$
(A.20)

We can also compute their squares

$$N_{\mu\nu}N^{\mu\nu} = 0, \qquad U^A_{\mu\nu}U^{B\mu\nu} = 0, \tag{A.21}$$

$$V^{AB}_{\mu\nu}V^{CD\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2}(\gamma^{AC}\gamma^{BD} + \gamma^{AD}\gamma^{BC}).$$
(A.22)

These tensors are orthogonal to each other

$$N^{\mu\nu}U^{A}_{\mu\nu} = N^{\mu\nu}V^{AB}_{\mu\nu} = U^{A}_{\mu\nu}V^{\mu\nu BC} = 0.$$
 (A.23)

Their products with the vector Y^A_μ read

$$N_{\mu\nu}Y^{\nu A} = 0, \qquad U^{A}_{\mu\nu}Y^{\nu B} = \frac{1}{2}\gamma^{AB}n_{\nu}, \qquad (A.24)$$

$$V^{AB}_{\mu\nu}Y^{\nu C} = \frac{1}{2}(\gamma^{BC}Y^{A}_{\mu} + \gamma^{AC}Y^{B}_{\mu}).$$
(A.25)

We can also find the following products

$$N_{\mu\alpha}N^{\alpha}_{\ \nu} = N_{\mu\alpha}U^{\alpha A}_{\ \nu} = N_{\mu\alpha}V^{\alpha AB}_{\ \nu} = 0, \tag{A.26}$$

$$U^{A}_{\mu\alpha}U^{\alpha B}_{\ \nu} = \frac{1}{4}\gamma^{AB}n_{\mu}n_{\nu}, \tag{A.27}$$

$$U^{A}_{\mu\alpha}V^{\alpha BC}_{\ \nu} = \frac{1}{4}(n_{\mu}Y^{C}_{\nu}\gamma^{AB} + n_{\mu}Y^{B}_{\nu}\gamma^{AC}), \tag{A.28}$$

$$V^{AB}_{\mu\alpha}V^{\alpha CD}_{\ \nu} = \frac{1}{4}(\gamma^{BC}Y^{A}_{\mu}Y^{D}_{\nu} + \gamma^{BD}Y^{A}_{\mu}Y^{C}_{\nu} + \gamma^{AC}Y^{B}_{\mu}Y^{D}_{\nu} + \gamma^{AD}Y^{B}_{\mu}Y^{C}_{\nu}).$$
(A.29)

For the derivatives of the symmetric tensors $N_{\mu\nu}, U^A_{\mu\nu}$ and $V^{AB}_{\mu\nu}$, we find

$$N^{\mu\nu}\nabla_A N_{\mu\nu} = N^{\mu\nu}\nabla_A U^B_{\mu\nu} = N^{\mu\nu}\nabla_A V^{BC}_{\mu\nu} = U^{A\mu\nu}\nabla_B N_{\mu\nu} = 0, \qquad (A.30)$$

$$U^{\mu\nu A} \nabla_B U^C_{\mu\nu} = V^{\mu\nu AB} \nabla_C N_{\mu\nu} = V^{\mu\nu AB} \nabla_C V^{DE}_{\mu\nu} = 0, \qquad (A.31)$$

$$U^{\mu\nu A} \nabla_B V_{\mu\nu CD} = -V^{\mu\nu}_{CD} \nabla_B U^A_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2} (\gamma^A_C \gamma_{BD} + \gamma^A_D \gamma_{BC}).$$
(A.32)

When they are contracted with n_{μ} or Y_{μ}^{A} , one can find

$$n^{\beta} \nabla_A N_{\beta\mu} = 0, \tag{A.33}$$

$$n^{\beta} \nabla_A U^B_{\beta\mu} = \frac{1}{2} \gamma^B_A n_{\mu}, \tag{A.34}$$

$$n^{\beta} \nabla_{A} V^{BC}_{\beta\mu} = \frac{1}{2} (\gamma^{B}_{A} Y^{C}_{\mu} + \gamma^{C}_{A} Y^{B}_{\mu}), \qquad (A.35)$$

$$Y_D^{\beta} \nabla_A N_{\beta\mu} = -\gamma_{AD} n_{\mu}, \tag{A.36}$$

$$Y_{D}^{\beta} \nabla_{A} U_{\beta\mu}^{B} = -\frac{1}{2} (\gamma_{AD} Y_{\mu}^{B} + \gamma_{D}^{B} Y_{\mu A}), \qquad (A.37)$$

$$Y_D^{\beta} \nabla_A V_{\beta\mu}^{BC} = \frac{1}{2} (\gamma_D^B \nabla_A Y_{\mu}^C + \gamma_D^C \nabla_A Y_{\mu}^B).$$
(A.38)

More identities are listed as follows

$$N^{\mu\alpha}\nabla_A N_{\alpha\nu} = 0, \tag{A.39}$$

$$N^{\mu\alpha}\nabla_A U^B_{\alpha\nu} = \frac{1}{2}\gamma^B_A n^\mu n_\nu, \tag{A.40}$$

$$N^{\mu\alpha}\nabla_{A}V^{BC}_{\alpha\nu} = \frac{1}{2}\gamma^{B}_{A}n^{\mu}Y^{C}_{\nu} + \frac{1}{2}\gamma^{C}_{A}n^{\mu}Y^{B}_{\nu}, \tag{A.41}$$

$$U^{\mu\alpha A}\nabla_B N_{\alpha\nu} = -\frac{1}{2}\gamma_B^A n^\mu n_\nu, \tag{A.42}$$

$$U^{\mu\alpha A} \nabla_B U^C_{\alpha\nu} = \frac{1}{4} (-\gamma^A_B n^{\mu} Y^C_{\nu} - \gamma^{AC} n^{\mu} Y_{\nu B} + \gamma^C_B n_{\nu} Y^{\mu A}), \tag{A.43}$$

$$U^{\mu\alpha A} \nabla_B V^{CD}_{\alpha\nu} = \frac{1}{4} (\gamma^C_B Y^{\mu A} Y^D_{\nu} + \gamma^D_B Y^{\mu A} Y^C_{\nu} + \gamma^{AC} n^{\mu} \nabla_B Y^D_{\nu} + \gamma^{AD} n^{\mu} \nabla_B Y^C_{\nu}), \qquad (A.44)$$

$$V^{\mu\alpha AB} \nabla_C N_{\alpha\nu} = -\frac{1}{2} (\gamma^B_C Y^{\mu A} n_\nu + \gamma^A_C Y^{\mu B} n_\nu), \tag{A.45}$$

$$V^{\mu\alpha AB} \nabla_C U^D_{\alpha\nu} = -\frac{1}{4} (\gamma^B_C Y^{\mu A} Y^D_{\nu} + \gamma^{BD} Y^{\mu A} Y_{\nu C} + \gamma^A_C Y^{\mu B} Y^D_{\nu} + \gamma^{AD} Y^{\mu B} Y_{\nu C}), \qquad (A.46)$$

$$V^{\mu\alpha AB}\nabla_C V^{DE}_{\alpha\nu} = \frac{1}{4} (\gamma^{BD} Y^{\mu A} \nabla_C Y^E_{\nu} + \gamma^{AD} Y^{\mu B} \nabla_C Y^E_{\nu} + \gamma^{BE} Y^{\mu A} \nabla_C Y^D_{\nu} + \gamma^{AE} Y^{\mu B} \nabla_C Y^D_{\nu}).$$
(A.47)

The above equations lead to the following

$$Y^A_\mu N^{\mu\alpha} \nabla_A N_{\alpha\nu} = 0, \tag{A.48}$$

$$Y^A_\mu N^{\mu\alpha} \nabla_A U^B_{\alpha\nu} = 0, \tag{A.49}$$

$$Y^A_\mu N^{\mu\alpha} \nabla_A V^{BC}_{\alpha\nu} = 0, \tag{A.50}$$

$$Y^B_{\mu}U^{\mu\alpha A}\nabla_B N_{\alpha\nu} = 0, \tag{A.51}$$

$$Y^B_{\mu}U^{\mu\alpha A}\nabla_B U^C_{\alpha\nu} = \frac{1}{4}\gamma^{AC}n_{\nu},\tag{A.52}$$

$$Y^{B}_{\mu}U^{\mu\alpha A}\nabla_{B}V^{CD}_{\alpha\nu} = \frac{1}{4}(\gamma^{AC}Y^{D}_{\nu} + \gamma^{AD}Y^{C}_{\nu}), \qquad (A.53)$$

$$Y^C_{\mu}V^{\mu\alpha AB}\nabla_C N_{\alpha\nu} = -\gamma^{AB}n_{\nu},\tag{A.54}$$

$$Y^{C}_{\mu}V^{\mu\alpha AB}\nabla_{C}U^{D}_{\alpha\nu} = -\frac{1}{4}(2\gamma^{AB}Y^{D}_{\nu} + \gamma^{BD}Y^{A}_{\nu} + \gamma^{AD}Y^{B}_{\nu}), \qquad (A.55)$$

$$Y^C_{\mu}V^{\mu\alpha AB}\nabla_C V^{DE}_{\alpha\nu} = \frac{1}{4}(\gamma^{BD}\nabla^A Y^E_{\nu} + \gamma^{AD}\nabla^B Y^E_{\nu} + \gamma^{BE}\nabla^A Y^D_{\nu} + \gamma^{AE}\nabla^B Y^D_{\nu}).$$
(A.56)

B Higher rank tensors in Minkowski spacetime

B.1 Properties of the tensor $L^{\mu_1\mu_2\cdots\mu_6}$

The tensor $L^{\mu_1\mu_2\cdots\mu_6}$ defined in Minkowski spacetime has the following properties.

1. Symmetries. The tensor $L^{\mu_1\mu_2\cdots\mu_6}$ is invariant under interchange of the second index and the third

$$L^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4\mu_5\mu_6} = L^{\mu_1\mu_3\mu_2\mu_4\mu_5\mu_6}.$$
(B.1)

It is also invariant under the interchange of the fifth index and the sixth

$$L^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4\mu_5\mu_6} = L^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4\mu_6\mu_5}.$$
 (B.2)

The tensor $L^{\mu_1\mu_2\cdots\mu_6}$ is invariant under the interchange of the first three indices and the last three indices

$$L^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4\mu_5\mu_6} = L^{\mu_4\mu_5\mu_6\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3}.$$
 (B.3)

2. Identities involving normal vector n^{μ} and conformal Killing vectors Y^{A}_{μ} . The following identities can be checked straightforwardly.

$$L^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4\mu_5\mu_6}N_{\mu_2\mu_3}N_{\mu_4\mu_5} = 0, (B.4)$$

$$L^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4\mu_5\mu_6} n_{\mu_4} N_{\mu_2\mu_3} V^{AB}_{\mu_5\mu_6} = 0, \tag{B.5}$$

$$L^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4\mu_5\mu_6}n_{\mu_4}N_{\mu_5\mu_6}U^A_{\mu_2\mu_3} = 0, (B.6)$$

$$L^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4\mu_5\mu_6}n_{\mu_4}U^A_{\mu_2\mu_3}U^B_{\mu_5\mu_6} = 0, (B.7)$$

$$L^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4\mu_5\mu_6} n_{\mu_4} U^A_{\mu_2\mu_3} V^{CD}_{\mu_5\mu_6} = 0.$$
 (B.8)

We may also need the following identity

$$\frac{1}{2}(n_{\mu_1}+\bar{n}_{\mu_1})L^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4\mu_5\mu_6}n_{\mu_4}V^{AB}_{\mu_2\mu_3}V^{CD}_{\mu_5\mu_6} = \frac{1}{2}(\gamma^{AC}\gamma^{BD}+\gamma^{AD}\gamma^{BC})-\gamma^{AB}\gamma^{CD}.$$
(B.9)

B.2 Traces of the tensor $S_{\mu_1\mu_2\cdots\mu_6}$

We use the notation that

$$(ij)(kl) \equiv S_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_6} \eta^{\mu_i \mu_j} \eta^{\mu_k \mu_l}, \quad i, j, k, l = 1, 2, \cdots, 6.$$
(B.10)

To find the radiation fluxes, we need the various traces of the tensor S. The following traces vanish which have been used in the context.

$$(15)(46) = (14)(56) = (13)(46) = (24)(56) = (23)(45) = (23)(56) = (15)(23) = (14)(23) = 0.$$

We also need the following nonvanishing traces.

$$(14)(26) = \frac{d}{du} (H_{\mu_3}^{\ \alpha} H_{\alpha\mu_5}), \tag{B.11}$$

$$(25)(34) = H_{\mu_1\alpha} \dot{H}^{\alpha}_{\ \mu_6} + \frac{1}{2} n_{\mu_1} \bar{n}^{\mu_3} (\dot{H}_{\mu_2\mu_3} H^{\mu_2}_{\ \mu_6} - H_{\mu_2\mu_3} \dot{H}^{\mu_2}_{\ \mu_6}) + n_{\mu_1} Y^A_{\mu_3} \dot{H}^{\mu_3\mu_5} \nabla_A H_{\mu_5\mu_6}, \qquad (B.12)$$

$$(25)(36) = 2n_{\mu_1}n_{\mu_4}\dot{H}^{\alpha\beta}\dot{H}^{(2)}_{\alpha\beta} + \left[n_{\mu_1}n_{\mu_4} + \frac{1}{2}(n_{\mu_1}\bar{n}_{\mu_4} + n_{\mu_4}\bar{n}_{\mu_1})\right]\dot{H}^{\alpha\beta}H_{\alpha\beta} + (n_{\mu_1}Y^A_{\mu_4} + n_{\mu_4}Y^A_{\mu_1})\dot{H}^{\alpha\beta}\nabla_A H_{\alpha\beta},$$
(B.13)

$$(14)(25) = \frac{d}{du} (H_{\mu_3 \alpha} H_{\mu_6}^{\ \alpha}), \tag{B.14}$$

$$(15)(24) = \frac{d}{du} (H_{\mu_3 \alpha} H^{\alpha}_{\ \mu_6}). \tag{B.15}$$

B.3 Various combinations of $H_{\mu\nu}$ and $H^{(2)}_{\mu\nu}$

To find the radiation fluxes, we may need the following identities

$$n^{\mu}H_{\mu\nu} = 0,$$
 (B.16)

$$\bar{n}^{\mu}H_{\mu\nu} = n_{\nu}(4GM) + Y^{A}_{\nu}\nabla^{B}C_{AB},$$
(B.17)

$$H_{\mu\nu}\eta^{\mu\nu} = 0, \tag{B.18}$$

$$H^{(2)}_{\mu\nu}\eta_{\mu\nu} = \gamma^{AB} Z_{AB} - 2\tilde{X},\tag{B.19}$$

$$H_{\mu\nu}H^{\mu\nu} = C_{AB}C^{AB},\tag{B.20}$$

$$n^{\mu}H^{(2)}_{\mu\nu} = -\tilde{X}n_{\nu}, \tag{B.21}$$

$$n^{\mu}n^{\nu}H^{(2)}_{\mu\nu} = 0, \tag{B.22}$$

$$\bar{n}^{\mu}H^{(2)}_{\mu\nu} = 2(X - \tilde{X})n_{\nu} - \tilde{X}\bar{n}_{\nu} + Y^{A}_{\nu}J_{A}, \qquad (B.23)$$

$$H^{\mu\alpha}H^{\nu}_{\alpha} = \frac{1}{4}n^{\mu}n^{\nu}\nabla^{B}C_{AB}\nabla^{C}C^{A}_{\ C} + \frac{1}{2}(n^{\mu}Y^{\nu C} + n^{\nu}Y^{\mu C})C^{A}_{\ C}\nabla^{B}C_{AB} + Y^{\mu A}Y^{\nu B}C^{\ C}_{A}C_{CB},$$
(B.24)

$$\dot{H}^{\mu\alpha}H_{\alpha}^{\ \nu} = \frac{1}{4}n^{\mu}n^{\nu}\nabla^{B}\dot{C}_{AB}\nabla_{C}C^{AC} + \frac{1}{2}n^{\mu}Y^{\nu C}C^{A}_{\ C}\nabla^{B}\dot{C}_{AB} + \frac{1}{2}n^{\nu}Y^{\mu C}\dot{C}_{AC}\nabla_{B}C^{AB} + Y^{\mu C}Y^{\nu D}\dot{C}^{A}_{\ C}C_{AD}, \qquad (B.25)$$

$$\dot{H}^{\alpha\beta}H_{\alpha\beta} = \dot{C}_{AB}C^{AB},\tag{B.26}$$

$$Y^{A}_{\mu}H^{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2}n^{\nu}\nabla_{C}C^{AC} + Y^{\nu}_{C}C^{AC}, \qquad (B.27)$$

$$H^{\mu\nu}H^{(2)}_{\mu\nu} = Z_{AB}C^{AB} = 0, \tag{B.28}$$

$$\dot{H}^{\alpha\beta}\nabla_A H_{\alpha\beta} = (C_{AC}\nabla_B \dot{C}^{BC} - \dot{C}_{AC}\nabla_B C^{BC}) + \dot{C}_{BC}\nabla_A C^{BC}.$$
(B.29)

The following two combinations are important for the computation of the angular momentum fluxes.

$$n^{\nu}Y^{A}_{\alpha}\dot{H}^{\alpha\beta}\nabla_{A}H^{\ \mu}_{\beta} - (\mu\leftrightarrow\nu) = \frac{1}{2}Y^{\mu\nu A}(C_{AC}\nabla_{B}\dot{C}^{BC} - \dot{C}_{AC}\nabla_{B}C^{BC} + 2\dot{C}^{BC}\nabla_{B}C_{AC}) + \frac{1}{2}(n^{\nu}\bar{n}^{\mu} - n^{\mu}\bar{n}^{\nu})\dot{C}^{AB}C_{AB},$$
(B.30)

$$n^{\mu}\bar{n}^{\alpha}(\dot{H}_{\alpha\beta}H^{\beta\nu} - H_{\alpha\beta}\dot{H}^{\beta\nu}) - (\mu \leftrightarrow \nu) = -Y^{\mu\nu A}(C_{AC}\nabla_B\dot{C}^{BC} - \dot{C}_{AC}\nabla_BC^{BC}).$$
(B.31)

C Higher rank tensors on S^2

In this paper, we may use three main higher rank tensors on S^2 . The rank 4 tensor P_{ABCD} has been defined in the vector theory

$$P_{ABCD} = \gamma_{AB}\gamma_{CD} + \gamma_{AC}\gamma_{BC} - \gamma_{AD}\gamma_{BC}.$$
 (C.1)

The other rank 4 tensor Q_{ABCD} is used to define the duality operator

$$\mathcal{O}_g = \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega g(u, \Omega) \dot{C}_{AB} C_{CD} Q^{ABCD} \tag{C.2}$$

with

$$Q_{ABCD} = \frac{1}{4} (\gamma^{BC} \epsilon^{DA} + \gamma^{AC} \epsilon^{DB} + \gamma^{BD} \epsilon^{CA} + \gamma^{AD} \epsilon^{CB}).$$
(C.3)

At last, the rank 6 tensor P_{ABCDEF} is used to define the angular momentum and center-ofmass flux operators

$$\mathcal{M}_Y = \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega Y^A(u,\Omega) (\dot{C}^{BC} \nabla^D C^{EF} - C^{BC} \nabla^D \dot{C}^{EF}) P_{ABCDEF}$$
(C.4)

with

$$P_{ABCDEF} = \frac{1}{4} [\gamma_{AB}(\gamma_{CE}\gamma_{DF} + \gamma_{CF}\gamma_{DE} - \gamma_{CD}\gamma_{EF}) + \gamma_{AC}(\gamma_{BE}\gamma_{DF} + \gamma_{BF}\gamma_{DE} - \gamma_{BD}\gamma_{EF}) + \gamma_{AD}(\gamma_{BE}\gamma_{CF} + \gamma_{BF}\gamma_{CC} - \gamma_{BC}\gamma_{EF}) - \gamma_{AE}(\gamma_{BD}\gamma_{CF} + \gamma_{BF}\gamma_{CD} - \gamma_{BC}\gamma_{DF}) - \gamma_{AF}(\gamma_{BD}\gamma_{CE} + \gamma_{BE}\gamma_{CD} - \gamma_{BC}\gamma_{DE}) - \gamma_{BC}P_{AEFD} + \gamma_{EF}P_{ABCD}] = \frac{1}{4}(\gamma_{AB}P_{CEFD} + \gamma_{AC}P_{BEFD} + \gamma_{AD}P_{BEFC} - \gamma_{AE}P_{FBCD} - \gamma_{AF}P_{EBCD} - \gamma_{BC}P_{AEFD} + \gamma_{EF}P_{ABCD}).$$
(C.5)

We will study their properties in this appendix.

C.1 Properties of the rank 4 tensor P_{ABCD}

The properties of the rank 4 tensor P_{ABCD} are collected in the following. Some identities have been obtained in the vector theory. We also add a few new properties which turn out to be useful in this work.

• Symmetries

$$P_{ABCD} = P_{BADC} = P_{BDAC} = P_{DBCA} = P_{CDAB} = P_{DCBA} = P_{ACBD} = P_{CADB}.$$
(C.6)

• Traces

$$P^{A}_{ABC} = P^{A}_{BAC} = P^{A}_{BC} = 2\gamma_{BC}, \quad P^{A}_{BCA} = P^{A}_{BAC} = 0.$$
 (C.7)

• Fierz identity

$$\epsilon^{E}_{\ B}P_{AECD} + \epsilon^{E}_{\ D}P_{ABCE} = 0. \tag{C.8}$$

This equation comes from the Fierz identity

$$\epsilon_{AB}\gamma_{CD} + \epsilon_{BC}\gamma_{AD} + \epsilon_{CA}\gamma_{BD} = 0. \tag{C.9}$$

• Product with itself

$$\frac{1}{2}P_{ABCD}P_{E}^{B}{}_{F}^{D} = P_{ACEF}.$$
(C.10)

• The tensor P_{ABCD} can also be written as

$$P_{ABCD} = \gamma_{AC} \gamma_{BD} + \epsilon_{AC} \epsilon_{BD}. \tag{C.11}$$

As a consequence, we have

$$P_{ABCD} + P_{ADCB} = 2\gamma_{AC}\gamma_{BD},\tag{C.12}$$

$$P_{ABCD} - P_{ADCB} = 2(\gamma_{AB}\gamma_{CD} - \gamma_{AD}\gamma_{BC}) = 2\epsilon_{AC}\epsilon_{BD}.$$
 (C.13)

• Square

$$P_{ABCD}P^{ABCD} = 8. (C.14)$$

C.2 Properties of the rank 4 tensor Q_{ABCD}

By definition, the rank 4 tensor Q_{ABCD} is constructed from the metric γ_{AB} and the Levi-Civita tensor ϵ_{AB}

$$Q^{ABCD} = \frac{1}{4} (\gamma^{BC} \epsilon^{DA} + \gamma^{AC} \epsilon^{DB} + \gamma^{BD} \epsilon^{CA} + \gamma^{AD} \epsilon^{CB}).$$
(C.15)

Its properties are collected below.

1. Symmetries

$$Q^{ABCD} = Q^{BACD} = Q^{ABDC} = Q^{BADC}.$$
 (C.16)

2. Traces

$$\gamma_{AB}Q^{ABCD} = 0, \quad \gamma_{CD}Q^{ABCD} = 0, \quad \gamma_{AC}Q^{ABCD} = \epsilon^{DB}.$$
(C.17)

3. Antisymmetry

$$Q^{ABCD} + Q^{CDAB} = 0. (C.18)$$

4. Contraction with the rank 6 tensor P_{ABCDEF}

$$Q_{BC}^{EF}P_{AEFDGH} = Q_{GH}^{EF}P_{ABCDEF}.$$
(C.19)

As a consequence, one can find

$$Q^{BC}_{\ EF}\rho_{ABCDGH} = \frac{1}{2}\gamma_{AD}Q_{GHEF},\tag{C.20}$$

$$Q^{EF}_{BC}\rho_{AEFDGH} = Q^{EF}_{GH}\rho_{ABCDEF}.$$
 (C.21)

5. Square

$$Q_{ABCD}Q^{ABCD} = 2. (C.22)$$

C.3 Properties of the rank 6 tensor P_{ABCDEF}

Several properties are listed below.

1. Traces. The tensor P_{ABCDEF} is traceless for the indices BC and EF.

$$P_{ABCDEF}\gamma^{BC} = 0, \quad P_{ABCDEF}\gamma^{EF} = 0.$$
 (C.23)

Other useful traces are

$$P_{ABCDEF}\gamma^{AB} = \frac{3}{4}P_{CEFD},\tag{C.24}$$

$$P_{ABCDEF}\gamma^{AD} = \frac{1}{2}P_{BEFC},\tag{C.25}$$

$$P_{ABCDEF}\gamma^{AE} = -\frac{1}{4}P_{FBCD},\tag{C.26}$$

$$P_{ABCDEF}\gamma^{BD} = -\frac{1}{4}P_{CEFA},\tag{C.27}$$

$$P_{ABCDEF}\gamma^{ED} = \frac{3}{4}P_{FBCA},\tag{C.28}$$

$$P_{ABCDEF}\gamma^{BE} = \frac{1}{4}(3P_{CAFD} - P_{FACD}). \tag{C.29}$$

2. Symmetries

$$P_{ABCDEF} = P_{ACBDEF}, \quad P_{ABCDEF} = P_{ABCDFE}. \tag{C.30}$$

3. Algebraic relations

$$P_{ABCDEF} + P_{AEFDBC} = \frac{1}{2} \gamma_{AD} P_{BEFC} \equiv 2\rho_{ABCDEF}.$$
 (C.31)

4. Products with P_{ABCD}

$$P_{ABCDEF}P^{E}{}_{GH}{}^{F} = 2P_{ABCDGH}, \tag{C.32}$$

$$P_{ABCDEF} P^B_{\ GH}{}^C = 2P_{AGHDEF}.$$
(C.33)

5. Contractions with the shear tensor

$$\rho_{ABCDEF}C^{EF} = \frac{1}{2}\gamma_{AD}C_{BC},$$

$$P_{AEFDBC}C^{EF} = \frac{1}{2}(C_{AB}\gamma_{DC} + C_{AC}\gamma_{DB} + C_{BC}\gamma_{AD} - C_{DC}\gamma_{AB} - C_{DB}\gamma_{AC}).$$
(C.35)

6. Contraction with the tensor Q_{ABCD}

$$P_{ABCDEF}Q^{BCEF} = -2\epsilon_{AD}.$$
(C.36)

7. Square

$$P_{ABCDEF}P^{ABCDEF} = 5. (C.37)$$

D Mode expansion

The linearized gravity equation is easily solved by imposing de Donder gauge

$$\partial_{\mu}h^{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}\partial^{\nu}h = 0, \qquad (D.1)$$

the PF equation becomes

$$\Box h_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2} \eta_{\mu\nu} \Box h = 0 \quad \Rightarrow \quad \Box h_{\mu\nu} = 0, \tag{D.2}$$

i.e., the relativistic wave equation. We could therefore $expand^8$

$$h_{\mu\nu}(t,\boldsymbol{x}) = \sum_{\alpha} \int \frac{d^3\boldsymbol{k}}{(2\pi)^3} \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\omega_{\boldsymbol{k}}}} [\epsilon_{\mu\nu}^{*\alpha}(\boldsymbol{k}) b_{\alpha,\boldsymbol{k}} e^{-i\omega t + i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot\boldsymbol{x}} + \epsilon_{\mu\nu}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{k}) b_{\alpha,\boldsymbol{k}}^{\dagger} e^{i\omega t - i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot\boldsymbol{x}}], \qquad (D.3)$$

where the creation and annihilation operators satisfy standard commutation relation

$$[b_{\alpha,\boldsymbol{k}}, b_{\beta,\boldsymbol{k}'}] = [b_{\alpha,\boldsymbol{k}}^{\dagger}, b_{\beta,\boldsymbol{k}'}^{\dagger}] = 0, \qquad (D.4)$$

$$[b_{\alpha,\boldsymbol{k}}, b^{\dagger}_{\beta,\boldsymbol{k}'}] = (2\pi)^3 \delta_{\alpha,\beta} \delta^{(3)}(\boldsymbol{k} - \boldsymbol{k}'), \qquad (D.5)$$

and the polarization tensor $\epsilon^{\alpha}_{\mu\nu}(\mathbf{k})$ satisfies

$$\epsilon^{\alpha}_{\mu\nu}(\boldsymbol{k}) = \epsilon^{\alpha}_{\nu\mu}(\boldsymbol{k}), \qquad k^{\mu}\epsilon^{\alpha}_{\mu\nu}(\boldsymbol{k}) = \frac{1}{2}k_{\nu}\epsilon^{\mu\alpha}_{\mu}(\boldsymbol{k}). \tag{D.6}$$

There are six independent solutions for the above equations. We can further demand $\epsilon^{\mu\alpha}_{\mu}(\mathbf{k}) = 0$ and $\epsilon^{\alpha}_{0\mu}(\mathbf{k}) = 0$. This actually leads to transverse and traceless gauge, and the PF equation still reduces to wave equation, so the expansion with plane waves remains reasonable. The completeness relation for the polarization tensor is [85]

$$\sum_{\alpha} \epsilon_{\mu\nu}^{*\alpha}(\boldsymbol{k}) \epsilon_{\rho\sigma}^{\alpha'}(\boldsymbol{k}) \delta_{\alpha,\alpha'} = \frac{1}{2} (\bar{\eta}_{\mu\rho} \bar{\eta}_{\nu\sigma} + \bar{\eta}_{\mu\sigma} \bar{\eta}_{\nu\rho} - \bar{\eta}_{\mu\nu} \bar{\eta}_{\rho\sigma})$$
(D.7)

where

$$\bar{\eta}_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2} (n_{\mu}(\boldsymbol{k}) \bar{n}_{\nu}(\boldsymbol{k}) + n_{\nu}(\boldsymbol{k}) \bar{n}_{\mu}(\boldsymbol{k})).$$
(D.8)

The vectors $n_{\mu}(\mathbf{k})$ and $\bar{n}_{\mu}(\mathbf{k})$ are

$$n_{\mu}(\mathbf{k}) = (-1, n_i(\mathbf{k})), \quad \bar{n}_{\mu}(\mathbf{k}) = (1, n_i(\mathbf{k})), \quad n_i(\mathbf{k}) = \frac{k_i}{|\mathbf{k}|}.$$
 (D.9)

Substituting (A.7), the completeness relation becomes

$$\sum_{\alpha} \epsilon_{\mu\nu}^{*\alpha}(\boldsymbol{k}) \epsilon_{\rho\sigma}^{\alpha'}(\boldsymbol{k}) \delta_{\alpha,\alpha'} = \frac{1}{2} (Y_{\mu}^{A} Y_{\rho A} Y_{\nu}^{B} Y_{\sigma B} + Y_{\mu}^{A} Y_{\sigma A} Y_{\nu}^{B} Y_{\rho B} - Y_{\mu}^{A} Y_{\nu A} Y_{\rho}^{B} Y_{\sigma B}).$$
(D.10)

In this relation, the arguments of the vector Y_{μ}^{A} are Ω_{k} defined in the following (D.13).

⁸We have omitted a normalization factor $\sqrt{32\pi G}$ in this expansion.

D.1 Antipodal matching condition

In this subsection, we use mode expansion of quantized field to derive the antipodal matching conditions. Starting from (D.3) and using asymptotic expansion of the spherical Bessel function of the first kind

$$j_{\ell}(\omega r) = \frac{\sin\left(\omega r - \frac{\pi\ell}{2}\right)}{\omega r} + \frac{\ell(\ell+1)}{2\omega^2 r^2} \cos\left(\omega r - \frac{\pi\ell}{2}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r^3}\right), \quad (D.11)$$

we find the large-r expansion of the plane wave

$$e^{-i\omega t + i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x}} = 4\pi \sum_{\ell m} \frac{i^{\ell}}{2i\omega r} [e^{-i\omega u - i\pi\ell/2} - e^{-i\omega v + i\pi\ell/2}] Y_{\ell,m}^{*}(\Omega_{k}) Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega) + 4\pi \sum_{\ell m} i^{\ell} \frac{\ell(\ell+1)}{4\omega^{2}r^{2}} [e^{-i\omega u - i\pi\ell/2} + e^{-i(\omega v - \pi\ell/2)}] Y_{\ell,m}^{*}(\Omega_{k}) Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega) + \mathcal{O}(r^{-3})$$
(D.12)

where we have used the spherical coordinates for the spatial position \boldsymbol{x} and wave vector \boldsymbol{k}

$$\boldsymbol{x} = (r, \Omega), \quad \boldsymbol{k} = (\omega, \Omega_k).$$
 (D.13)

Therefore, we get the leading order terms at future and past null infinity⁹

$$H^{+(1)}_{\mu\nu}(u,\Omega) = \int_0^\infty \frac{d\omega}{\sqrt{4\pi\omega}} \sum_{\ell,m} [c_{\mu\nu;\omega,\ell,m} e^{-i\omega u} Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega) + \text{h.c.}], \qquad (D.14)$$

$$H_{\mu\nu}^{-(1)}(v,\Omega) = \int_0^\infty \frac{d\omega}{\sqrt{4\pi\omega}} \sum_{\ell,m} [\tilde{c}_{\mu\nu;\omega,\ell,m} e^{-i\omega v} Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega) + \text{h.c.}], \qquad (D.15)$$

where

$$c_{\mu\nu;\omega,\ell,m} = \frac{\omega}{(2\pi)^{3/2}i} \int d\Omega_k \sum_{\alpha} \epsilon_{\mu\nu}^{*\alpha}(\boldsymbol{k}) b_{\alpha,\boldsymbol{k}} Y_{\ell,m}^*(\Omega_k), \qquad (D.16)$$

$$c_{\mu\nu;\omega,\ell,m}^{\dagger} = \frac{i\omega}{(2\pi)^{3/2}} \int d\Omega_k \sum_{\alpha} \epsilon_{\mu\nu}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{k}) b_{\alpha,\boldsymbol{k}}^{\dagger} Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega_k), \qquad (D.17)$$

$$\widetilde{c}_{\mu\nu;\omega,\ell,m} = (-1)^{\ell} \frac{i\omega}{(2\pi)^{3/2}} \int d\Omega_k \sum_{\alpha} \epsilon_{\mu\nu}^{*\alpha}(\boldsymbol{k}) b_{\alpha,\boldsymbol{k}} Y_{\ell,m}^*(\Omega_k),$$
(D.18)

$$c^{\dagger}_{\mu\nu;\omega,\ell,m} = (-1)^{\ell} \frac{\omega}{(2\pi)^{3/2} i} \int d\Omega_k \sum_{\alpha} \epsilon^{\alpha}_{\mu\nu}(\boldsymbol{k}) b^{\dagger}_{\alpha,\boldsymbol{k}} Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega_k).$$
(D.19)

Therefore, the antipodal matching condition for the annihilation and creation operators is

$$c_{\mu\nu;\omega,\ell,m} = (-1)^{\ell+1} \widetilde{c}_{\mu\nu;\omega,\ell,m}, \quad c^{\dagger}_{\mu\nu;\omega,\ell,m} = (-1)^{\ell+1} \widetilde{c}^{\dagger}_{\mu\nu;\omega,\ell,m}.$$
(D.20)

Similarly, the subleading terms are

$$H^{+(2)}_{\mu\nu}(u,\Omega) = \int_0^\infty \frac{d\omega}{\sqrt{4\pi\omega}} \sum_{\ell,m} \left[\frac{i\ell(\ell+1)}{2\omega} c_{\mu\nu;\omega,\ell,m} e^{-i\omega u} Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega) + \text{h.c.}\right], \tag{D.21}$$

$$H^{-(2)}_{\mu\nu}(v,\Omega) = \int_0^\infty \frac{d\omega}{\sqrt{4\pi\omega}} \sum_{\ell,m} \left[\frac{\ell(\ell+1)}{2i\omega} \widetilde{c}_{\mu\nu;\omega,\ell,m} e^{-i\omega v} Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega) + \text{h.c.}\right].$$
(D.22)

 9 The superscript + is to denote the field at future null infinity and - is to denote the field at past null infinity.

To find antipodal matching condition, we need transform to Fourier space with respect to retarded/advanced time. For leading terms, we find

$$H^{+}_{\mu\nu}(\omega,\Omega) = \theta(\omega)\sqrt{\frac{\pi}{\omega}} \sum_{\ell,m} c_{\mu\nu;\omega,\ell,m} Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega) + \theta(-\omega)\sqrt{-\frac{\pi}{\omega}} \sum_{\ell,m} c^{\dagger}_{\mu\nu;-\omega,\ell,m} Y^{*}_{\ell,m}(\Omega), \quad (D.23)$$

and similarly

$$H^{-}_{\mu\nu}(\omega,\Omega) = \theta(\omega)\sqrt{\frac{\pi}{\omega}} \sum_{\ell,m} \tilde{c}_{\mu\nu;\omega,\ell,m} Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega) + \theta(-\omega)\sqrt{-\frac{\pi}{\omega}} \sum_{\ell,m} \tilde{c}^{\dagger}_{\mu\nu;-\omega,\ell,m} Y^{*}_{\ell,m}(\Omega)$$

$$= -\theta(\omega)\sqrt{\frac{\pi}{\omega}} \sum_{\ell,m} c_{\mu\nu;\omega,\ell,m} Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega^{P}) - \theta(-\omega)\sqrt{-\frac{\pi}{\omega}} \sum_{\ell,m} c^{\dagger}_{\mu\nu;-\omega,\ell,m} Y^{*}_{\ell,m}(\Omega^{P}),$$
(D.24)

where Ω^P is antipodal to $\Omega=(\theta,\phi)$

$$\Omega^P = (\pi - \theta, \pi + \phi) \tag{D.25}$$

and the parity transformation of the spherical harmonic function is

$$Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega^P) = (-1)^{\ell} Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega).$$
 (D.26)

Comparing (D.23) and (D.24), one can find

$$H^+_{\mu\nu}(\omega,\Omega) = -H^-_{\mu\nu}(\omega,\Omega^P).$$
 (D.27)

To subleading order, we have

$$H^{+(2)}_{\mu\nu}(\omega,\Omega) = H^{-(2)}_{\mu\nu}(\omega,\Omega^{P}).$$
 (D.28)

Electric and magnetic fields. For linearized gravity, we could define electric and magnetic fields analogous to Maxwell theory

$$\mathcal{E}_{mn} = -R_{0m0n}, \qquad \mathcal{B}_{mn} = \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_{npq} R_{0m}^{pq}, \qquad m, n = 1, 2, 3$$
 (D.29)

With (3.98), we can write them explicitly

$$\mathcal{E}_{mn} = \frac{1}{2} (\partial_0^2 h_{mn} - \partial_0 \partial_m h_{0n} - \partial_0 \partial_n h_{0m} + \partial_n \partial_m h_{00}), \tag{D.30}$$

$$\mathcal{B}_{mn} = -\frac{1}{2} \epsilon_n^{\ pq} (\partial_p \partial_0 h_{mq} - \partial_p \partial_m h_{0q}). \tag{D.31}$$

We may expand the electric and magnetic part asymptotically as

$$\mathcal{E}_{mn} = \frac{\mathcal{E}_{mn}^+(u,\Omega)}{r} + \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{\mathcal{E}_{mn}^{+(k)}(u,\Omega)}{r^k},$$
(D.32)

$$\mathcal{B}_{mn} = \frac{\mathcal{B}_{mn}^+(u,\Omega)}{r} + \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{\mathcal{B}_{mn}^{+(k)}(u,\Omega)}{r^k},$$
(D.33)

$$\mathcal{E}_{mn} = \frac{\mathcal{E}_{mn}^{-}(v,\Omega)}{r} + \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{\mathcal{E}_{mn}^{-(k)}(v,\Omega)}{r^k},$$
(D.34)

$$\mathcal{B}_{mn} = \frac{\mathcal{B}_{mn}^{-}(v,\Omega)}{r} + \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{\mathcal{B}_{mn}^{-(k)}(v,\Omega)}{r^k}.$$
 (D.35)

Sending to null infinity, we obtain

$$\mathcal{E}_{mn}^{+}(u,\Omega) = \frac{1}{2} [\ddot{H}_{mn}^{+}(u,\Omega) + n_m(\Omega)\ddot{H}_{0n}^{+}(u,\Omega) + n_n(\Omega)\ddot{H}_{0m}^{+}(u,\Omega) + n_m(\Omega)n_n(\Omega)\ddot{H}_{00}^{+}(u,\Omega)],$$
(D.36)

$$\mathcal{B}_{mn}^+(u,\Omega) = \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_n{}^{pq} [n_p(\Omega)\ddot{H}_{mq}^+(u,\Omega) + n_p(\Omega)n_m(\Omega)\ddot{H}_{0q}^+(u,\Omega)]$$
(D.37)

for \mathcal{I}^+ , and

$$\mathcal{E}_{mn}^{-}(v,\Omega) = \frac{1}{2} [\ddot{H}_{mn}^{-}(v,\Omega) - n_m(\Omega)\ddot{H}_{0n}^{-}(v,\Omega) - n_n(\Omega)\ddot{H}_{0m}^{-}(v,\Omega) + n_m(\Omega)n_n(\Omega)\ddot{H}_{00}^{-}(v,\Omega)],$$
(D.38)

$$\mathcal{B}_{mn}^{-}(v,\Omega) = -\frac{1}{2}\epsilon_n^{\ pq}[n_p(\Omega)\ddot{H}_{mq}^{-}(v,\Omega) - n_p(\Omega)n_m(\Omega)\ddot{H}_{0q}^{-}(v,\Omega)]$$
(D.39)

for $\mathcal{I}^-.$ Converting to Fourier space, one find

$$\mathcal{E}_{mn}^{+}(\omega,\Omega) = -\frac{1}{2}\omega^{2}[H_{mn}^{+}(\omega,\Omega) + n_{m}(\Omega)H_{0n}^{+}(\omega,\Omega) + n_{n}(\Omega)H_{0m}^{+}(\omega,\Omega) + n_{m}(\Omega)n_{n}(\Omega)H_{00}^{+}(\omega,\Omega)],$$
(D.40)

$$\mathcal{B}_{mn}^{+}(\omega,\Omega) = -\frac{1}{2}\omega^{2}\epsilon_{n}^{\ pq}[n_{p}(\Omega)H_{mq}^{+}(\omega,\Omega) + n_{p}(\Omega)n_{m}(\Omega)H_{0q}^{+}(\omega,\Omega)], \tag{D.41}$$

and

$$\mathcal{E}_{mn}^{-}(\omega,\Omega) = -\frac{1}{2}\omega^{2}[H_{mn}^{-}(\omega,\Omega) - n_{m}(\Omega)H_{0n}^{-}(\omega,\Omega) - n_{n}(\Omega)H_{0m}(\omega,\Omega) + n_{m}(\Omega)n_{n}(\Omega)H_{00}^{-}(\omega,\Omega)],$$
(D.42)

$$\mathcal{B}_{mn}^{-}(\omega,\Omega) = \frac{1}{2}\omega^{2}\epsilon_{n}{}^{pq}[n_{p}(\Omega)H_{mq}^{-}(\omega,\Omega) - n_{p}(\Omega)n_{m}(\Omega)H_{0q}^{-}(\omega,\Omega)].$$
(D.43)

Using the relation

$$n_i(\Omega^P) = -n_i(\Omega), \tag{D.44}$$

we get the antipodal condition for electric and magnetic fields

$$\mathcal{E}_{mn}^{+}(\omega,\Omega) = -\mathcal{E}_{mn}^{-}(\omega,\Omega^{P}), \qquad \mathcal{B}_{mn}^{+}(\omega,\Omega) = -\mathcal{B}_{mn}^{-}(\omega,\Omega^{P}). \tag{D.45}$$

As a matter of fact, we could discuss the antipodal matching conditions for linearized Riemann tensor which is more general than electric and magnetic fields. We expand the Riemann tensor asymptotically as

$$R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = \frac{R^+_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}(u,\Omega)}{r} + \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{R^{+(k)}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}(u,\Omega)}{r^k},$$
 (D.46)

$$R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = \frac{R^{-}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}(v,\Omega)}{r} + \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{R^{+(k)}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}(v,\Omega)}{r^k}.$$
 (D.47)

At future/past null infinity, we find

$$R^{+}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}(u,\Omega) = \frac{1}{2} \left(n_{\rho}n_{\nu}\ddot{H}^{+}_{\rho\sigma}(u,\Omega) - n_{\rho}n_{\mu}\ddot{H}^{+}_{\nu\sigma}(u,\Omega) - n_{\sigma}n_{\nu}\ddot{H}^{+}_{\mu\rho}(u,\Omega) + n_{\rho}n_{\sigma}\ddot{H}^{+}_{\nu\rho}(u,\Omega) \right),$$
(D.48)
$$R^{-}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}(v,\Omega) = \frac{1}{2} \left(n_{\rho}n_{\nu}\ddot{H}^{-}_{\rho\sigma}(v,\Omega) - n_{\rho}n_{\mu}\ddot{H}^{-}_{\nu\sigma}(v,\Omega) - n_{\sigma}n_{\nu}\ddot{H}^{-}_{\mu\rho}(v,\Omega) + n_{\rho}n_{\sigma}\ddot{H}^{-}_{\nu\rho}(v,\Omega) \right).$$
(D.49)

In Fourier space, they are equivalent to

$$\begin{aligned} R^+_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}(\omega,\Omega) &= -\frac{1}{2}\omega^2 \left(n_\rho n_\nu H^+_{\rho\sigma}(\omega,\Omega) - n_\rho n_\mu H^+_{\nu\sigma}(\omega,\Omega) - n_\sigma n_\nu H^+_{\mu\rho}(\omega,\Omega) + n_\rho n_\sigma H^+_{\nu\rho}(\omega,\Omega) \right), \\ R^-_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}(\omega,\Omega) &= -\frac{1}{2}\omega^2 \left(n_\rho n_\nu H^-_{\rho\sigma}(\omega,\Omega) - n_\rho n_\mu H^-_{\nu\sigma}(\omega,\Omega) - n_\sigma n_\nu H^-_{\mu\rho}(\omega,\Omega) + n_\rho n_\sigma H^-_{\nu\rho}(\omega,\Omega) \right). \end{aligned}$$

Consequently, we find the antipodal condition

$$R^+_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}(\omega,\Omega) = -R^-_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}(\omega,\Omega^P). \tag{D.50}$$

D.2 Canonical quantization

In this subsection, we use mode expansion of quantized field to compute the fundamental commutator of shear tensor in the transverse and traceless gauge. The result will be same to the one in Bondi gauge.

Starting from (D.3), switching to retarded frame, and approaching future null infinity, we find

$$h_{AB}(t,\boldsymbol{x}) = \sum_{\alpha} \int \frac{d^{3}\boldsymbol{k}}{(2\pi)^{3}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\omega_{\boldsymbol{k}}}} r^{2} Y_{A}^{i} Y_{B}^{j} [\epsilon_{ij}^{*\alpha}(\boldsymbol{k}) b_{\alpha,\boldsymbol{k}} e^{-i\omega t + i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot\boldsymbol{x}} + \epsilon_{ij}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{k}) b_{\alpha,\boldsymbol{k}}^{\dagger} e^{i\omega t - i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot\boldsymbol{x}}]$$

$$= r \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{d\omega}{\sqrt{4\pi\omega}} \sum_{\ell m} [c_{i,j;\omega,\ell,m} Y_{A}^{i} Y_{B}^{j} Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega) e^{-i\omega u} + c_{i,j;\omega,\ell,m}^{\dagger} Y_{A}^{j} Y_{B}^{j} Y_{\ell,m}^{*}(\Omega) e^{i\omega u}] + \mathcal{O}(1), \qquad (D.51)$$

where the boundary creation and annihilation operators are

$$c_{i,j;\omega,\ell,m} = \frac{\omega}{(2\pi)^{3/2}i} \int d\Omega_k \sum_{\alpha} \epsilon_{ij}^{*\alpha}(\boldsymbol{k}) b_{\alpha,\boldsymbol{k}} Y_{\ell,m}^*(\Omega_k),$$
(D.52)

$$c_{i,j;\omega,\ell,m}^{\dagger} = \frac{i\omega}{(2\pi)^{3/2}} \int d\Omega_k \sum_{\alpha} \epsilon_{ij}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{k}) b_{\alpha,\boldsymbol{k}}^{\dagger} Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega_k).$$
(D.53)

One can insert back the coefficient $\sqrt{32\pi G}$ and read out the shear tensor

$$C_{AB}(u,\Omega) = \sqrt{32\pi G} \int_0^\infty \frac{d\omega}{\sqrt{4\pi\omega}} \sum_{\ell m} [c_{i,j;\omega,\ell,m} Y^i_A Y^j_B Y_{\ell,m}(\Omega) e^{-i\omega u} + c^{\dagger}_{i,j;\omega,\ell,m} Y^i_A Y^j_B Y^*_{\ell,m}(\Omega) e^{i\omega u}].$$
(D.54)

From the completeness relation, we find

$$[c_{i,j;\omega,\ell,m}, c_{i',j';\omega',\ell',m'}] = [c_{i,j;\omega,\ell,m}^{\dagger}, c_{i',j';\omega',\ell',m'}^{\dagger}] = 0,$$
(D.55)

$$[c_{i,j;\omega,\ell,m}, c_{i',j';\omega',\ell',m}^{\dagger}] = \frac{1}{2} \delta(\omega - \omega') \int d\Omega (\bar{\eta}_{i,i'} \bar{\eta}_{j,j'} - \bar{\eta}_{i,j} \bar{\eta}_{i',j'} + \bar{\eta}_{i,j'} \bar{\eta}_{i',j}) Y_{\ell,m}^*(\Omega) Y_{\ell',m'}(\Omega),$$
(D.56)

where

$$\bar{\eta}_{ij} = \delta_{ij} - n_i n_j = Y_i^A(\Omega) Y_{jA}(\Omega). \tag{D.57}$$

Thus we can obtain the following commutator

$$[C_{AB}(u,\Omega), C_{CD}(u',\Omega')] = 8\pi Gi P_{ACDB} \alpha(u-u') \delta(\Omega-\Omega'), \qquad (D.58)$$

as expected.

E Commutators

In this appendix, we will provide some details on the calculation of commutators among flux operators. We will take $[\mathcal{M}_Y, \mathcal{M}_Z]$ as an example. To simplify computation, we start from rewriting \mathcal{M}_Y (without normal order written out due to its irrelevance to non-central terms)

$$\mathcal{M}_{Y} = \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega Y^{A}(u,\Omega) (\dot{C}^{BC} \nabla^{D} C^{EF} - C^{BC} \nabla^{D} \dot{C}^{EF}) P_{ABCDEF}$$
$$= \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega \dot{C}^{BC} \Delta_{BC}(Y;C;u,\Omega), \tag{E.1}$$

where $\Delta_{BC}(Y; C; u, \Omega)$ is given by (3.79). Then we can compute straightforwardly

$$\begin{split} [\mathcal{M}_{Y},\mathcal{M}_{Z}] &= \frac{1}{32\pi G} \int dud\Omega[\mathcal{M}_{Y},\dot{C}^{BC}\Delta_{BC}(Z;C;u,\Omega)] \\ &= \frac{-i}{32\pi G} \int dud\Omega\Big[\big[\Delta^{BC}(Y;\dot{C};u,\Omega) + \frac{1}{2}\Delta^{BC}(\dot{Y};C;u,\Omega)\big]\Delta_{BC}(Z;C;u,\Omega) \\ &\quad + 2\dot{C}^{BC}Z^{A}\nabla^{D}\Delta^{EF}(Y;C;u,\Omega)\rho_{AEFDBC} + \dot{C}^{BC}\nabla^{D}Z^{A}\Delta^{EF}(Y;C;u,\Omega)P_{AEFDBC}\Big] \\ &\quad + \frac{i}{64\pi G}\int dud\Omega du'\alpha(u'-u)\dot{C}^{BC} \\ &\quad \times \big[2\rho_{AEFDBC}Z^{A}\nabla^{D}\Delta^{EF}(\dot{Y};C;u',\Omega) + P_{AEFDBC}\nabla^{D}Z^{A}\Delta^{EF}(\dot{Y};C;u',\Omega)\big]. \end{split}$$
(E.2)

Using the integration by part several times, we can obtain

$$[\mathcal{M}_{Y}, \mathcal{M}_{Z}] = \frac{-i}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega [\Delta^{EF}(Y; \dot{C}) \Delta_{EF}(Z; C) - \Delta^{EF}(Y; C) \Delta_{EF}(Z; \dot{C})] + \frac{i}{64\pi G} \int du d\Omega du' \alpha (u' - u) \Delta_{EF}(\dot{Z}; C; u, \Omega) \Delta^{EF}(\dot{Y}; C; u', \Omega).$$
(E.3)

The non-local term is precisely the previous $N_M(Y, Z)$, while for local terms, one can further simplify to get

$$\frac{i}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega \dot{C}_{EF} [\Delta^{EF}(Y; \Delta(Z; C)) - \Delta^{EF}(Z; \Delta(Y; C))].$$
(E.4)

To form the local operators, we need use an identity

$$\Delta_{EF}(Y;\Delta(Z;C)) - \Delta_{EF}(Z;\Delta(Y;C)) = \Delta_{EF}([Y,Z];C) + 2o(Y,Z)C^{BC}Q_{EFBC}, \quad (E.5)$$

whose proof demand some properties of higher rank tensor. The main ones are

$$2\rho_{ABCDEF}P^{GIJHBC} = \gamma_{AD}P^{GIJH}{}_{EF}, \qquad 2\rho_{AIJDEF}P^{GIJHBC} = \gamma_{AD}P^{GEFH}{}_{BC}, \quad (E.6)$$

$$P_{ABCDEF}P^{GIJHBC} - P^{G}{}_{BC}{}^{H}{}_{EF}P_{A}{}^{IJ}{}_{D}{}^{BC} = 0,$$
(E.7)

and

$$2Q^{ABCD}Q_{EF}{}^{IJ} = \gamma^{CB}P^{DIJA}{}_{EF} - \gamma^{AD}P^{BIJC}{}_{EF}.$$
 (E.8)

Now it is easy to find the local parts of $[\mathcal{M}_Y, \mathcal{M}_Z]$ can be written as

$$\frac{i}{32\pi G} \int du d\Omega \dot{C}^{EF} \left[\Delta_{EF}([Y,Z];C) + 2o(Y,Z)C^{IJ}Q_{EFIJ} \right] = i\mathcal{M}_{[Y,Z]} + 2i\mathcal{O}_{o(Y,Z)}.$$
 (E.9)

As for central charges, one need start from correlation functions of shear tensor, and we will not show the details here.

For other commutators, we provide the key identities that may be used. The following identity is useful for the calculation of $[\mathcal{T}_f, \mathcal{M}_Y]$

$$P_{ABCDEF} + \epsilon_{DA}Q_{EFBC} - \frac{1}{4}\gamma_{AD}P_{BEFC} = 0.$$
 (E.10)

To calculate $[\mathcal{M}_Y, \mathcal{O}_g]$, one might make use of

$$2Q^{BC}{}_{EF}\rho_{ABCDGH} = \gamma_{AD}Q_{GHEF}, \qquad (E.11)$$

and

$$P_{ABCD}{}^{EF}Q_{EFIJ} - P_{AIJD}{}^{EF}Q_{EFBC} = \gamma_{AD}Q_{BCIJ}.$$
(E.12)

The remaining commutators are relatively straightforward.

F Conserved current for duality transformation

The PF action is not invariant under duality transformation. Just like the electromagnetic theory, we may construct a duality symmetric action

$$S[h, \tilde{h}] = \frac{1}{2} (S_{\rm PF}[h] + S_{\rm PF}[\tilde{h}]). \tag{F.1}$$

One can derive the equations of motion from this symmetric action. More importantly, the action is invariant under duality transformation. To prove this, we note that the infinitesimal duality transformation is

$$\delta_{\epsilon}h_{\mu\nu} = \epsilon \tilde{h}_{\mu\nu}, \qquad \delta_{\epsilon}\tilde{h}_{\mu\nu} = -\epsilon h_{\mu\nu}. \tag{F.2}$$

Therefore, the variation of the symmetric action is

$$\begin{split} \delta_{\epsilon}S[h,\tilde{h}] &= -\frac{1}{64\pi G} \int d^{4}x L^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\cdots\mu_{6}} \partial_{\mu_{1}}h_{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}} \delta_{\epsilon} \partial_{\mu_{4}}h_{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} - \frac{1}{64\pi G} \int d^{4}x L^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\cdots\mu_{6}} \partial_{\mu_{1}}\tilde{h}_{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}} \delta_{\epsilon} \partial_{\mu_{4}}\tilde{h}_{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} \\ &= -\frac{\epsilon}{64\pi G} \int d^{4}x L^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\cdots\mu_{6}} \partial_{\mu_{1}}h_{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}} \partial_{\mu_{4}}\tilde{h}_{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} + \frac{\epsilon}{64\pi G} \int d^{4}x L^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\cdots\mu_{6}} \partial_{\mu_{1}}\tilde{h}_{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}} \partial_{\mu_{4}}h_{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} \\ &= 0. \end{split}$$
(F.3)

At the last step, we used the fact that the tensor $L^{\mu_1\mu_2\cdots\mu_6}$ is invariant under the exchange of indices

$$\mu_1 \mu_2 \mu_3 \leftrightarrow \mu_4 \mu_5 \mu_6. \tag{F.4}$$

Now using the Noether's theorem, the conserved current is

$$j_{\text{duality}}^{\mu} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}_{\text{PF}}(h)}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} h_{\rho\sigma})} \delta h_{\rho\sigma} + \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}_{\text{PF}}(\tilde{h})}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \tilde{h}_{\rho\sigma})} \delta \tilde{h}_{\rho\sigma} = \frac{1}{64\pi G} L^{\mu\rho\sigma\mu_{4}\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} (h_{\rho\sigma}\partial_{\mu_{4}}\tilde{h}_{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}} - \tilde{h}_{\rho\sigma}\partial_{\mu_{4}}h_{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}}).$$
(F.5)

At the first line, $\mathcal{L}_{\rm PF}(h)$ is the Lagrangian density

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm PF}(h) = -\frac{1}{64\pi G} L^{\mu_1 \mu_2 \cdots \mu_6} \partial_{\mu_1} h_{\mu_2 \mu_3} \partial_{\mu_4} h_{\mu_5 \mu_6}.$$
 (F.6)

At the second line, we have discarded the constant ϵ . One can use the equations of motion to prove the conservation

$$\partial_{\mu} j^{\mu}_{\text{duality}} = 0. \tag{F.7}$$

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

References

- W.-B. Liu and J. Long, Symmetry group at future null infinity: Scalar theory, Phys. Rev. D 107 (2023) 126002 [arXiv:2210.00516] [INSPIRE].
- W.-B. Liu and J. Long, Symmetry group at future null infinity II: Vector theory, JHEP 07 (2023) 152 [arXiv:2304.08347] [INSPIRE].
- [3] G. Barnich and C. Troessaert, Aspects of the BMS/CFT correspondence, JHEP 05 (2010) 062 [arXiv:1001.1541] [INSPIRE].
- [4] G. Barnich and C. Troessaert, Symmetries of asymptotically flat 4 dimensional spacetimes at null infinity revisited, Phys. Rev. Lett. 105 (2010) 111103 [arXiv:0909.2617] [INSPIRE].
- [5] G. Barnich and C. Troessaert, Supertranslations call for superrotations, PoS CNCFG2010 (2010) 010 [arXiv:1102.4632] [INSPIRE].
- [6] G. Barnich and C. Troessaert, BMS charge algebra, JHEP 12 (2011) 105 [arXiv:1106.0213] [INSPIRE].
- M. Campiglia and A. Laddha, Asymptotic symmetries and subleading soft graviton theorem, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 124028 [arXiv:1408.2228] [INSPIRE].
- [8] M. Campiglia and A. Laddha, New symmetries for the Gravitational S-matrix, JHEP 04 (2015) 076 [arXiv:1502.02318] [INSPIRE].
- H. Bondi, M.G.J. van der Burg and A.W.K. Metzner, Gravitational waves in general relativity. VII. Waves from axisymmetric isolated systems, Proc. Roy. Soc. Lond. A 269 (1962) 21 [INSPIRE].

- [10] R.K. Sachs, Gravitational waves in general relativity. VIII. Waves in asymptotically flat space-times, Proc. Roy. Soc. Lond. A 270 (1962) 103 [INSPIRE].
- [11] R. Sachs, Asymptotic symmetries in gravitational theory, Phys. Rev. 128 (1962) 2851
 [INSPIRE].
- [12] L. Ciambelli et al., Covariant Galilean versus Carrollian hydrodynamics from relativistic fluids, Class. Quant. Grav. 35 (2018) 165001 [arXiv:1802.05286] [INSPIRE].
- [13] L. Ciambelli, R.G. Leigh, C. Marteau and P.M. Petropoulos, Carroll Structures, Null Geometry and Conformal Isometries, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 046010 [arXiv:1905.02221] [INSPIRE].
- [14] J.M. Lévy-Leblond, Une nouvelle limite non-relativiste du groupe de Poincaré, Ann. Inst. H Poincaré 3 (1965) 1.
- [15] N.D.S. Gupta, On an analogue of the galilei group, Nuovo Cim. A Series 10 44 (1966) 512.
- [16] M. Henneaux, Geometry of Zero Signature Space-times, Bull. Soc. Math. Belg. 31 (1979) 47 [INSPIRE].
- [17] C. Duval, G.W. Gibbons and P.A. Horvathy, Conformal Carroll groups and BMS symmetry, Class. Quant. Grav. 31 (2014) 092001 [arXiv:1402.5894] [INSPIRE].
- [18] C. Duval, G.W. Gibbons and P.A. Horvathy, Conformal Carroll groups, J. Phys. A 47 (2014) 335204 [arXiv:1403.4213] [INSPIRE].
- [19] C. Duval, G.W. Gibbons, P.A. Horvathy and P.M. Zhang, Carroll versus Newton and Galilei: two dual non-Einsteinian concepts of time, Class. Quant. Grav. 31 (2014) 085016
 [arXiv:1402.0657] [INSPIRE].
- [20] A. Strominger, On BMS Invariance of Gravitational Scattering, JHEP 07 (2014) 152 [arXiv:1312.2229] [INSPIRE].
- [21] A. Strominger, Lectures on the Infrared Structure of Gravity and Gauge Theory, arXiv:1703.05448 [INSPIRE].
- [22] D. Kapec, P. Mitra, A.-M. Raclariu and A. Strominger, 2D Stress Tensor for 4D Gravity, Phys. Rev. Lett. 119 (2017) 121601 [arXiv:1609.00282] [INSPIRE].
- [23] S. Pasterski, S.-H. Shao and A. Strominger, Flat Space Amplitudes and Conformal Symmetry of the Celestial Sphere, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 065026 [arXiv:1701.00049] [INSPIRE].
- [24] S. Pasterski and S.-H. Shao, Conformal basis for flat space amplitudes, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 065022 [arXiv:1705.01027] [INSPIRE].
- [25] A.-M. Raclariu, Lectures on Celestial Holography, arXiv: 2107.02075 [INSPIRE].
- [26] S. Pasterski, Lectures on celestial amplitudes, Eur. Phys. J. C 81 (2021) 1062 [arXiv:2108.04801] [INSPIRE].
- [27] L. Donnay, A. Fiorucci, Y. Herfray and R. Ruzziconi, Carrollian Perspective on Celestial Holography, Phys. Rev. Lett. 129 (2022) 071602 [arXiv:2202.04702] [INSPIRE].
- [28] L. Donnay, A. Fiorucci, Y. Herfray and R. Ruzziconi, Bridging Carrollian and celestial holography, Phys. Rev. D 107 (2023) 126027 [arXiv:2212.12553] [INSPIRE].
- [29] B. Chen, R. Liu and Y.-F. Zheng, On higher-dimensional Carrollian and Galilean conformal field theories, SciPost Phys. 14 (2023) 088 [arXiv:2112.10514] [INSPIRE].
- [30] A. Bagchi, S. Banerjee, R. Basu and S. Dutta, Scattering Amplitudes: Celestial and Carrollian, Phys. Rev. Lett. 128 (2022) 241601 [arXiv:2202.08438] [INSPIRE].

- [31] B. Chen, R. Liu, H. Sun and Y.-F. Zheng, Constructing Carrollian Field Theories from Null Reduction, arXiv:2301.06011 [INSPIRE].
- [32] A. Saha, Carrollian approach to 1 + 3D flat holography, JHEP 06 (2023) 051
 [arXiv:2304.02696] [INSPIRE].
- [33] A. Bagchi, Correspondence between Asymptotically Flat Spacetimes and Nonrelativistic Conformal Field Theories, Phys. Rev. Lett. **105** (2010) 171601 [arXiv:1006.3354] [INSPIRE].
- [34] A. Bagchi, R. Basu, A. Kakkar and A. Mehra, Flat Holography: Aspects of the dual field theory, JHEP 12 (2016) 147 [arXiv:1609.06203] [INSPIRE].
- [35] A. Bagchi, A. Mehra and P. Nandi, Field Theories with Conformal Carrollian Symmetry, JHEP 05 (2019) 108 [arXiv:1901.10147] [INSPIRE].
- [36] A. Bagchi, R. Basu, A. Mehra and P. Nandi, Field Theories on Null Manifolds, JHEP 02 (2020) 141 [arXiv:1912.09388] [INSPIRE].
- [37] K. Banerjee et al., Interacting Conformal Carrollian Theories: Cues from Electrodynamics, Phys. Rev. D 103 (2021) 105001 [arXiv:2008.02829] [INSPIRE].
- [38] P.-X. Hao, W. Song, X. Xie and Y. Zhong, BMS-invariant free scalar model, Phys. Rev. D 105 (2022) 125005 [arXiv:2111.04701] [INSPIRE].
- [39] M. Henneaux and P. Salgado-Rebolledo, Carroll contractions of Lorentz-invariant theories, JHEP 11 (2021) 180 [arXiv:2109.06708] [INSPIRE].
- [40] A. Bagchi, D. Grumiller and P. Nandi, Carrollian superconformal theories and super BMS, JHEP 05 (2022) 044 [arXiv:2202.01172] [INSPIRE].
- [41] A. Bagchi et al., BMS field theories with u(1) symmetry, Phys. Rev. D 107 (2023) 106019
 [arXiv:2209.06832] [INSPIRE].
- [42] X. Bekaert and B. Oblak, Massless scalars and higher-spin BMS in any dimension, JHEP 11 (2022) 022 [arXiv:2209.02253] [INSPIRE].
- [43] D. Rivera-Betancour and M. Vilatte, *Revisiting the Carrollian scalar field*, *Phys. Rev. D* 106 (2022) 085004 [arXiv:2207.01647] [INSPIRE].
- [44] J.H. Schwarz, Diffeomorphism Symmetry in Two Dimensions and Celestial Holography, arXiv:2208.13304 [INSPIRE].
- [45] S. Dutta, Stress tensors of 3d Carroll CFTs, arXiv:2212.11002 [INSPIRE].
- [46] S. Baiguera, G. Oling, W. Sybesma and B.T. Søgaard, Conformal Carroll scalars with boosts, SciPost Phys. 14 (2023) 086 [arXiv:2207.03468] [INSPIRE].
- [47] X. Bekaert, A. Campoleoni and S. Pekar, Carrollian conformal scalar as flat-space singleton, Phys. Lett. B 838 (2023) 137734 [arXiv:2211.16498] [INSPIRE].
- [48] A. Bagchi et al., Carroll covariant scalar fields in two dimensions, JHEP 01 (2023) 072
 [arXiv:2203.13197] [INSPIRE].
- [49] A. Saha, Intrinsic approach to 1 + 1D Carrollian Conformal Field Theory, JHEP 12 (2022)
 133 [arXiv:2207.11684] [INSPIRE].
- [50] G. Compère and A. Fiorucci, Advanced Lectures on General Relativity, arXiv:1801.07064 [INSPIRE].
- [51] V. Iyer and R.M. Wald, Some properties of Noether charge and a proposal for dynamical black hole entropy, Phys. Rev. D 50 (1994) 846 [gr-qc/9403028] [INSPIRE].

- [52] R.M. Wald, Black hole entropy is the Noether charge, Phys. Rev. D 48 (1993) R3427 [gr-qc/9307038] [INSPIRE].
- [53] R.M. Wald and A. Zoupas, A General definition of 'conserved quantities' in general relativity and other theories of gravity, Phys. Rev. D 61 (2000) 084027 [gr-qc/9911095] [INSPIRE].
- [54] L.D. Landau and E.M. Lifshitz, The classical theory of fields, Z. Angew. Math. Mech. 43 (1963) 287.
- [55] E. Poisson and C.M. Will, *Gravity*, Cambridge University Press (2014)
 [D0I:10.1017/CB09781139507486].
- [56] M. Campiglia and A. Laddha, Asymptotic symmetries of QED and Weinberg's soft photon theorem, JHEP 07 (2015) 115 [arXiv:1505.05346] [INSPIRE].
- [57] J. Lee and R.M. Wald, Local symmetries and constraints, J. Math. Phys. 31 (1990) 725 [INSPIRE].
- [58] A. Ashtekar and M. Streubel, Symplectic Geometry of Radiative Modes and Conserved Quantities at Null Infinity, Proc. Roy. Soc. Lond. A **376** (1981) 585 [INSPIRE].
- [59] A. Ashtekar, Asymptotic Quantization of the Gravitational Field, Phys. Rev. Lett. 46 (1981) 573 [INSPIRE].
- [60] A. Ashtekar, Asymptotic Quantization: Based on 1984 Naples Lectures, Bibliopolis (1987) [ISBN: 9788870881431] [INSPIRE].
- [61] P.A.M. Dirac, Quantised singularities in the electromagnetic field,, Proc. Roy. Soc. Lond. A 133 (1931) 60 [INSPIRE].
- [62] S. Deser and C. Teitelboim, Duality Transformations of Abelian and Nonabelian Gauge Fields, Phys. Rev. D 13 (1976) 1592 [INSPIRE].
- [63] M. Henneaux and C. Teitelboim, Duality in linearized gravity, Phys. Rev. D 71 (2005) 024018 [gr-qc/0408101] [INSPIRE].
- [64] B. Julia, J. Levie and S. Ray, Gravitational duality near de Sitter space, JHEP 11 (2005) 025 [hep-th/0507262] [INSPIRE].
- [65] S. Hörtner, Manifest gravitational duality near anti de Sitter space-time, Front. in Phys. 7 (2019) 188 [arXiv:1903.07763] [INSPIRE].
- [66] H. Godazgar, M. Godazgar and C.N. Pope, New dual gravitational charges, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 024013 [arXiv:1812.01641] [INSPIRE].
- [67] H. Godazgar, M. Godazgar and C.N. Pope, Dual gravitational charges and soft theorems, JHEP 10 (2019) 123 [arXiv:1908.01164] [INSPIRE].
- [68] H. Godazgar, M. Godazgar and M.J. Perry, Hamiltonian derivation of dual gravitational charges, JHEP 09 (2020) 084 [arXiv:2007.07144] [INSPIRE].
- [69] R. Oliveri and S. Speziale, A note on dual gravitational charges, JHEP 12 (2020) 079 [arXiv:2010.01111] [INSPIRE].
- [70] L. Freidel, R. Oliveri, D. Pranzetti and S. Speziale, The Weyl BMS group and Einstein's equations, JHEP 07 (2021) 170 [arXiv:2104.05793] [INSPIRE].
- [71] L. Freidel and D. Pranzetti, Gravity from symmetry: duality and impulsive waves, JHEP 04 (2022) 125 [arXiv:2109.06342] [INSPIRE].

- [72] A. Seraj and B. Oblak, Precession Caused by Gravitational Waves, Phys. Rev. Lett. 129 (2022) 061101 [arXiv:2203.16216] [INSPIRE].
- [73] S.W. Hawking, M.J. Perry and A. Strominger, Superrotation Charge and Supertranslation Hair on Black Holes, JHEP 05 (2017) 161 [arXiv:1611.09175] [INSPIRE].
- [74] É.É. Flanagan and D.A. Nichols, Conserved charges of the extended Bondi-Metzner-Sachs algebra, Phys. Rev. D 95 (2017) 044002 [arXiv:1510.03386] [INSPIRE].
- [75] G. Compère, A. Fiorucci and R. Ruzziconi, Superboost transitions, refraction memory and super-Lorentz charge algebra, JHEP 11 (2018) 200 [Erratum ibid. 04 (2020) 172]
 [arXiv:1810.00377] [INSPIRE].
- [76] G. Compère, A. Fiorucci and R. Ruzziconi, The Λ-BMS₄ group of dS₄ and new boundary conditions for AdS₄, Class. Quant. Grav. **36** (2019) 195017 [Erratum ibid. **38** (2021) 229501] [arXiv:1905.00971] [INSPIRE].
- [77] G. Compère, R. Oliveri and A. Seraj, *The Poincaré and BMS flux-balance laws with application to binary systems*, *JHEP* **10** (2020) 116 [arXiv:1912.03164] [INSPIRE].
- [78] G. Compère, A. Fiorucci and R. Ruzziconi, The Λ-BMS₄ charge algebra, JHEP 10 (2020) 205 [arXiv:2004.10769] [INSPIRE].
- [79] R. Ruzziconi, On the Various Extensions of the BMS Group, Ph.D. thesis, Service de Physique Théorique, Université Libre de Bruxelles, Brussels, Belgium (2020) [arXiv:2009.01926] [INSPIRE].
- [80] G. Barnich and R. Ruzziconi, *Coadjoint representation of the BMS group on celestial Riemann* surfaces, JHEP 06 (2021) 079 [arXiv:2103.11253] [INSPIRE].
- [81] L. Donnay and R. Ruzziconi, BMS flux algebra in celestial holography, JHEP 11 (2021) 040 [arXiv:2108.11969] [INSPIRE].
- [82] A. Fiorucci, Leaky covariant phase spaces: Theory and application to Λ-BMS symmetry, Ph.D. thesis, Service de Physique Théorique, Université Libre de Bruxelles and International Solvay Institutes, Free University of Brussels (ULB), Bruxelles, Belgium (2021) [arXiv:2112.07666] [INSPIRE].
- [83] L. Donnay, K. Nguyen and R. Ruzziconi, Loop-corrected subleading soft theorem and the celestial stress tensor, JHEP 09 (2022) 063 [arXiv:2205.11477] [INSPIRE].
- [84] D. Anninos, G.S. Ng and A. Strominger, Asymptotic Symmetries and Charges in De Sitter Space, Class. Quant. Grav. 28 (2011) 175019 [arXiv:1009.4730] [INSPIRE].
- [85] H. van Dam and M.J.G. Veltman, Massive and massless Yang-Mills and gravitational fields, Nucl. Phys. B 22 (1970) 397 [INSPIRE].